

City of Chicago

Office of the City Clerk

Document Tracking Sheet



F2022-2

Meeting Date: Sponsor(s):

Type:

Title:

1/26/2022

Dept./Agency

Communication

General Certificate of City of Chicago regarding Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as to revolving line of credit agreement and Note not exceeding \$225,000,000.00

Committee(s) Assignment:

NOT EXCEEDING \$225,000,000 AT ANY ONE TIME OUTSTANDING LINE OF CREDIT NOTE OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO

Chicago City Clerk-Council Div. 2021 DEC 30 AM9:16

GENERAL CERTIFICATE OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO

We, Jennic Huang Bennett and Andrea M. Valencia, certify that we are, respectively, the Chief Financial Officer and City Clerk of the City of Chicago (the "*City*").

This Certificate is delivered in connection with the execution and delivery of the Line of Credit Note (the "*Note*") pursuant to the terms of the Revolving Line of Credit Agreement, dated as of December 1, 2021 (the "*Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement*") by and between the City and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association ("*Wells Fargo*"). The City entered into the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement pursuant to an Ordinance adopted on May 1, 2002 authorizing the execution and delivery of one or more line of credit agreements with one or more commercial banks and other financial institutions (the "*Initial Ordinance*"), (ii) an Ordinance adopted on March 24, 2012 amending the Initial Ordinance (the "*First Amendatory Ordinance*"), and (iii) an Ordinance adopted on February 5, 2014 (the "*Second Amendatory Ordinance*").

We certify as follows on behalf of the City:

1. The City was duly created pursuant to the authority of the Constitution and statutes of the State of Illinois, including particularly the act of March 4, 1837 (Illinois General Assembly), was duly organized on March 4, 1837, and since the date of its organization has continued to exist without interruption in the performance of its public corporate purposes. The City is a "home rule unit" pursuant to Section 6(a) of Article VII of the 1970 Constitution of the State of Illinois.

2. Attached as *Exhibit A* to this Certificate are true, complete and correct copies of (i) an ordinance adopted by the City Council of the City of Chicago ("*City Council*") on May 1, 2002 authorizing the execution and delivery of one or more line of credit agreements with one or more commercial banks and other financial institutions (the "*Initial Ordinance*"), (ii) an ordinance adopted by the City Council on March 14, 2012 amending the Initial Ordinance (the "*First Amendatory Ordinance*") and (iii) an ordinance adopted by the City Council on February 5, 2014 (the "*Second Amendatory Ordinance*," together with the Initial Ordinance and the First Amendatory Ordinance, the "*Ordinance*").

3. Attached hereto as *Exhibit B* are Journal of Proceedings of the City Council ("*City Council Journal*") excerpts relating to (i) introduction of the Ordinance and (ii) recommendation by the City Council Committee on Finance and adoption of the Ordinance by a majority of the members of the City Council at a regular meeting of the City Council held on May 1, 2002.

4. Attached hereto as *Exhibit C* are the City Council Journal excerpts relating to (i) introduction of the First Amendatory Ordinance and (ii) recommendation by the City Council Committee on Finance and adoption of the First Amendatory Ordinance by a majority of the members of the City Council at a regular City Council meeting held on March 14, 2012.

5. Attached hereto as *Exhibit D* is the City Council Journal excerpts relating to (i) introduction of the Second Amendatory Ordinance and (ii) recommendation by the City Council Committee on Finance, and adoption of the Second Amendatory Ordinance by a majority of the members of the City Council at a regular meeting of the City Council held on February 5, 2014.

6. The Ordinance has not been altered, amended, repealed, modified, revoked or otherwise changed except by the First Amendatory Ordinance and Second Amendatory Ordinance, and, except as so amended, is in full force and effect.

7. The meetings of the City Council on May 1, 2002, March 14, 2012, and February 5, 2014 were regular meetings held pursuant to applicable law. Public notice of such meetings of the City Council and each meeting of the Committee on Finance of the City Council relating in any manner to the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement was properly given. The meetings of the City Council concerning the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement were open to the public and were held at a time and place convenient to the public. At such meetings a quorum was present and acted on the matters described in paragraphs 2 through and including 5 above.

8. The Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement is in full force and effect on the date hereof.

9. The City Council has (i) duly adopted the Ordinance, and authorized and approved the execution and delivery of the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement, and (ii) duly authorized and approved the performance by the City of its obligations contained in the Ordinance and the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement.

10. Attached hereto as *Exhibit E* to this Certificate is a true, complete and correct copy of the Proxy of the Mayor of the City designating Celia Meza as her additional proxy as described therein (the "Proxy"). The Proxy is in full force and effect and has not been altered, amended, repealed, modified, revoked or otherwise changed on and as of the date hereof.

11. Pursuant to the Ordinance, there has been duly prepared and executed on behalf of the City the not to exceed \$225,000,000 principal amount Note conforming to the specifications set forth in the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement and the Ordinance. The Note, as executed and delivered by the City to Wells Fargo, is in the form which the officers of the City were authorized to execute and deliver for and on behalf of the City. The Note has been duly executed on behalf of the City in the form of one fully registered Note by the facsimile signature of the City Clerk, and a facsimile of the corporate seal of the City has been impressed thereon. The seal of the City impressed upon this Certificate and on the Note is the only legally adopted, proper and official seal of the City.

12. The amount of Authorized Debt (as defined in the Ordinance) does not exceed. including the Note in the maximum principal amount of \$225.000.000, \$1,000,000.000.

13. The issuance and sale of the Note and the performance by the City of its obligations thereunder (i) are within the purposes, power and authority of the City, (ii) comply with the Constitution and laws of the State of Illinois and the ordinances of the City, (iii) is a legal, valid

2

and binding obligation of the City except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or other laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and general principles of equity and (iv) has been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of the City.

14. To the knowledge of the undersigned representatives of the City after reasonable diligence with respect thereto, there are no actions, suits, proceedings, inquiries or investigations pending or threatened against the City in any court or before any governmental authority or arbitration board or tribunal which would materially and adversely affect the validity or enforceability of the Note, or the performance of the City of its obligations thereunder.

15. All authorizations, consents and approvals of any governmental body required in connection with the execution and delivery by the City of, or in connection with the City of its obligations under, the Note have been obtained and are in full force and effect.

16. Each of the representations and warranties made by the City contained in the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement are true, correct and complete in all material respects as of the date hereof.

17. No event has occurred and is continuing on the date hereof which constitutes a Default or Event of Default under the Wells Fargo Line of Credit Agreement.

18. The Chief Financial Officer or the Mayor are authorized by the Ordinance to execute and deliver, or cause to be delivered, the Note. The City Clerk is authorized and directed to attest the Note and to affix the seal of the City (or a facsimile) as appropriate. The signatures set forth on this certificate for the Chief Financial Officer and the City Clerk are each the true and genuine signature of such person.

[the remainder of this page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, we have signed this General Certificate and impressed the corporate seal of the City this 29tz day of December, 2021.

CITY OF CHICAGO

By:_ Jennie Huang Bennett

Chief Financial Officer

lencia By:

Andrea M. Valencia City Clerk

[Seal]

SIGNATURE PAGE TO GENERAL CERTIFICATE OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO -- WELLS FARGO

EXHIBIT A

CERTIFIED COPIES OF ORDINANCE, FIRST AMENDATORY ORDINANCE AND SECOND AMENDATORY ORDINANCE

ć

(Published by the Authority of the City Council of the City of Chicago)

COPY



JOURNAL of the PROCEEDINGS of the CITY COUNCIL of the CITY of CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, May 1, 2002

at 10:00 A.M.

(Council Chambers -- City Hall -- Chicago, Illinois)

OFFICIAL RECORD.

VOLUME J

RICHARD M. DALEY Mayor JAMES J. LASKI City Clerk

JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, May 1, 2002

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
C	Communications From City Officers	82954
F	Reports Of Committees	83017
	Committee On Finance	83017
	Committee On Budget	83983
	Committee On Buildings	84025
	Committee On Economic And Capital Development	84051
	Committee On Energy	84052
	Committee On Historical Landmarks	84059
•	Committee On Housing And Real Estate	84070
	Committee On Human Relations	84240
	Committee On License And Consumer Protection	84247
	Committee On Police And Fire	84274
	Committee On Special Events And Cultural Affairs	84276
	Committee On Traffic	84291
	Committee On Transportation And Public Way	84345
	Committee On Zoning	84675

JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, May 1, 2002

· · ·

	Page
Agreed Calendar	84882
New Business Presented By Aldermen	85054
Traffic Regulations, Traffic Signs, Etc.	85054
Zoning Ordinance Amendments	85127
Claims	85132
Unclassified Matters	85150
Free Permits, License Fee Exemptions, Etc.	85224
Approval Of The Journal	85236
Unfinished Business	85237
Miscellaneous Business	85239

Attendance At Meeting.

Present -- The Honorable Richard M. Daley, Mayor, and Aldermen Granato, Haithcock, Tillman, Preckwinkle, Hairston, Lyle, Beavers, Stroger, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Fras, Olivo, Burke, T. Thomas, Coleman, L. Thomas, Murphy, Rugai, Troutman, DeVille, Munoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Ocasio, Burnett, E. Smith, Carothers, Wojcik, Suarez, Matlak, Mell, Austin, Colom, Banks, Mitts, Allen, Laurino, Doherty, Daley, Hansen, Levar, Shiller, Schulter, M. Smith, Moore, Stone.

Absent -- Aldermen O'Connor, Natarus.

Call To Order.

On Wednesday, May 1, 2002 at 10:00 A.M., The Honorable Richard M. Daley, Mayor, called the City Council to order. The Honorable James J. Laski, City Clerk, called the roll of members and it was found that there were present at that time: Aldermen Granato, Haithcock, Preckwinkle, Hairston, Lyle, Beavers, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Frias, Olivo, Burke, T. Thomas, Coleman, L. Thomas, Murphy, Troutman, DeVille, Munoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Ocasio, Burnett, E. Smith, Carothers, Wojcik, Suarez, Matlak, Mell, Austin, Colom, Banks, Mitts, Allen, Laurino, Doherty, Daley, Hansen, Levar, Shiller, Schulter, M. Smith, Moore, Stone -- 45.

Quorum present.

Pledge Of Allegiance.

Alderman Coleman led the City Council and assembled guests in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

AUTHORIZATION FOR ISSUANCE OF COMMERCIAL PAPER NOTES, SERIES A AND B.

The Committee on Finance submitted the following report:

CHICAGO; May 1, 2002.

To the President and Members of the City Council:

Your Committee on Finance, having had under consideration a substitute ordinance authorizing the issuance of Commercial Paper Notes Series A and Series B, amount of notes not to exceed \$200,000,000, having had the same under advisement, begs leave to report and recommend that Your Honorable Body Pass the proposed substitute ordinance transmitted herewith.

This recommendation was concurred in by a viva voce vote of the members of the Committee.

Respectfully submitted,

(Signed) EDWARD M. BURKE, Chairman.

Alderman Burke presented the following amendment to the proposed substitute ordinance transmitted with the foregoing committee report:

I hereby move to amend the commercial paper ordinance by adding a new Section 29, following Section 28 of the ordinance:

Section 29. Reporting Requirement. The Chief Financial Officer shall report to the City Council with respect to the expenditure of the proceeds of any Authorized Debt issued hereunder. Such reports shall be made no later than April, 1 and October 1 of each year, commencing October 1, 2002, with respect to expenditures made during the six (6) month period ending on September 1. April 1 reports shall cover expenditures made during the six (6) month period ending on March 1. On motion of Alderman Burke, the foregoing amendment was *Adopted* by yeas and nays as follows:

Yeas -- Aldermen Granato, Haithcock, Tillman, Preckwinkle, Hairston, Lyle, Beavers, Stroger, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Frias, Olivo, Burke, T. Thomas, L. Thomas, Murphy, Rugai, Troutman, DeVille, Munoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Ocasio, Burnett, E. Smith, Carothers, Wojcik, Suarez, Matlak, Mell, Austin, Colom, Banks, Mitts, Allen, Laurino, Doherty, Daley, Hansen, Levar, Shiller, Schulter, M. Smith, Moore, Stone -- 47.

Nays -- None.

Thereupon, on motion of Alderman Burke, the said proposed substitute ordinance, as amended, was *Passed* by yeas and nays as follows:

Yeas -- Aldermen Granato, Haithcock, Tillman, Preckwinkle, Hairston, Lyle, Beavers, Stroger, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Frias, Olivo, Burke, T. Thomas, L. Thomas, Murphy, Rugai, Troutman, DeVille, Munoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Ocasio, Burnett, E. Smith, Carothers, Wojcik, Suarez, Matlak, Mell, Austin, Colom, Banks, Mitts, Allen, Laurino, Doherty, Daley, Hansen, Levar, Shiller, Schulter, M. Smith, Moore, Stone -- 47.

Nays -- None.

Alderman Beavers moved to reconsider the foregoing vote. The motion was lost.

The following is said ordinance as passed:

WHEREAS, The City of Chicago (the "City") is a duly constituted and existing municipality within the meaning of Section 1 of Article VII of the 1970 Constitution of the State of Illinois (the "Constitution") having a population in excess of twenty-five thousand (25,000) and is a home rule unit of local government under Section 6(a) of Article VII of the Constitution; and

WHEREAS, The City proposes to establish a Commercial Paper Program (the "C.P. Program") an Auction Rate Securities Program (the "Auction Rate Program") a Variable Rate Securities Program (the "Variable Rate Program") and a Line of Credit Program (the "Line of Credit Program") for the City to provide interim financing for capital projects of the City and for the short-term financing of the working capital needs of the City (the "Borrowing Plan"); and

WHEREAS, There have been prepared and presented to this meeting forms of the following documents:

(1) Commercial Paper Trust Indenture (the "C.P. Indenture") between the City and a bank or trust company to be designated as provided herein (the "C.P. Trustee") (Exhibit A); and

(2) Commercial Paper Dealer Agreement (the "C:P Dealer Agreement") between the City and a commercial paper dealer designated as provided herein (the "Dealer") (Exhibit B); and

(3) Issuing and Paying Agent Agreement (the "C.P. Paying Agent Agreement") between the City and an issuing and paying agent designated as provided herein (Exhibit C); and

(4) Auction Rate Securities Trust Indenture (the "Auction Rate Indenture") between the City and a bank or trust company to be designated as provided herein (the "Auction Rate Trustee") (Exhibit D); and

(5) Auction Agreement (the "Auction Agreement") between the City and an auction agent designated as provided herein (the "Auction Agent") (Exhibit E); and

(6) Variable Rate Securities Trust Indenture (the "Variable Rate Indenture") between the City and a bank or trust company to be designated as provided herein (the "Variable Rate Trustee") (Exhibit F); and

WHEREAS, It is necessary and advisable to implement the Borrowing Plan; now, therefore,

Be It Ordained by the City Council of the City of Chicago:

SECTION 1. Findings And Determinations. The City hereby finds and determines as follows:

(a) that from time to time interim financing of capital projects is needed prior to the issuance of long-term bonds;

(b) that from time to time working capital needs of the City require the shortterm borrowing of funds;

(c) that the City's ability to borrow pursuant to the Borrowing Plan as herein provided without further action by this City Council for such purposes will enhance the City's opportunities to obtain financing upon the most favorable terms available; and

(d) that the delegations of authority that are contained herein are necessary and desirable because this City Council cannot itself as advantageously, expeditiously or conveniently exercise such authority.

ANDREA M. VALENCIA CITY CLERK'S OFFICE-CITY OF CHICAGO

STATE OF ILLINOIS))SS. COUNTY OF COOK)

I, ANDREA M. VALENCIA, City Clerk of the City of Chicago in the County of Cook and State of Illinois, DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the annexed and foregoing is a true and correct copy of that certain ordinance now on file in my office <u>Issuance of City of Chicago General Obligation Bonds</u>, <u>Series 2012 and Amendments to Commercial Paper Program</u>. Filed under Docket Number <u>O2012-648</u>.

I DO FURTHER CERTIFY that the said ordinance was passed by the City Council of the said City of Chicago on the <u>fourteenth (14th) day of March, 2012.</u>

I DO FURTHER CERTIFY that the vote on the question of the passage of the said ordinance by the said City Council was taken by yeas and nays and recorded in the Journal of the Proceedings of the said City Council, and that the result of said vote so taken was as follows, to wit:

Yeas <u>47</u> Nays <u>0</u>

I DO FURTHER CERTIFY that the said ordinance was delivered to the Mayor of the said City of Chicago after the passage thereof by the said City Council, without delay, by the City Clerk of the said City of Chicago, and that the said Mayor failed to return the said ordinance to the said City Council with her written objections thereto at the next regular meeting of the said City Council occurring not less than five (5) days after the passage of the said ordinance.

I DO FURTHER CERTIFY that the original, of which the foregoing is a true copy, is entrusted to my care for safekeeping, and that I am the lawful keeper of the same.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the corporate seal of the City of Chicago aforesaid, at the said City, in the County and State aforesaid, this first (1st) day of September 2021.

[T.P.]

hora M. Volencia -

WHEREAS, the City of Chicago (the "City") is a body politic and corporate under the laws of the State of Illinois and a home rule unit under Article VII of the Illinois Constitution of 1970; and

WHEREAS, the City has heretofore authorized the issuance of its general obligation bonds and notes and has established a commercial paper program authorizing the issuance of its general obligation commercial paper from time to time; and

WHEREAS, the City's general obligation bonds and notes currently outstanding and its general obligation commercial paper currently or hereafter outstanding from time to time (collectively, the "Outstanding Indebtedness") mature and are subject to optional and mandatory redemption as provided in the respective proceedings authorizing the Outstanding Indebtedness; and

WHEREAS, the City has heretofore entered into agreements of the type described in Section 14 hereof which are in existence as of the date of adoption of this Ordinance (the *"Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements"*); and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the inhabitants of the City and necessary for the welfare of the government and affairs of the City to authorize (i) refunding all or a portion of the Outstanding Indebtedness and (ii) terminating, amending or otherwise modifying all or any portion of the Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements and paying any settlement, breakage or termination amounts that may be due and owing in connection therewith, in order to achieve debt service savings for the City, restructure debt service of the Outstanding Indebtedness or reduce, limit or manage the City's exposure to interest rate risk (collectively, the "Refunding Purposes"); and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the inhabitants of the City and necessary for the welfare of the government and affairs of the City to finance (i) public right-of-way infrastructure improvements in City neighborhoods, including street and alley construction and improvements, lighting improvements, sidewalk improvements and replacement, and curb and gutter repairs and replacement; (ii) infrastructure improvements to enhance the development of economic activity, including industrial street construction and improvements, streetscaping, median landscaping, demolition of hazardous, vacant or dilapidated buildings that pose a threat to public safety and welfare, shoreline reconstruction, riverbank stabilization, residential and commercial infrastructure redevelopment and railroad viaduct clearance improvements; (iii) transportation improvements (to City property and facilities and to property and facilities

21708

21

located within the City limits which are owned by other governmental entities), including street resurfacing, bridge and freight tunnel rehabilitation, traffic signal modernization, new traffic signal installation, intersection safety improvements and transit facility improvements; (iv) grants or loans to assist not-for-profit organizations or educational or cultural institutions, or to assist other municipal corporations, units of local government, school districts, the State of Illinois or the United States of America; (v) cash flow needs of the City; (vi) the acquisition of personal property, including, but not limited to, computer hardware and software, vehicles or other capital items useful or necessary for City purposes; (vii) the duly authorized acquisition of improved and unimproved real property within the City for municipal, industrial, commercial or residential purposes, or any combination thereof, and the improvement, demolition and/or remediation of any such property; (viii) constructing, equipping, altering and repairing various municipal facilities including fire stations, police stations, libraries, senior and health centers and other municipal facilities; (ix) the enhancement of economic development within the City by making direct grants or loans to, or deposits to funds or accounts to secure the obligations of, not-for-profit or for-profit organizations doing business or seeking to do business in the City; (x) the funding of (A) judgments entered against the City. (B) certain settlements or other payments required to be made by the City as a condition to the resolution of litigation or threatened litigation or arbitration and (C) such escrow accounts or other reserves as shall be deemed necessary for any of said purposes; (xi) the payment of certain contributions (the "Pension Contributions") to the Policemen's Annuity and Benefit Fund, the Firemen's Annuity and Benefit Fund, the Municipal Employees', Officers' and Officials' Annuity and Benefit Fund and the Laborers' and Retirement Board Employees' Annuity and Benefit Fund (collectively, the "Pension Funds"); (xii) the provision of facilities, services and equipment to protect and enhance public safety, including, but not limited to, increased costs for police and fire protection services, emergency medical services, staffing at the City's emergency call center and other City facilities, and enhanced security measures at airports and other major City facilities; and (xiii) acquiring motor vehicles for a term of years or lease period (the purposes described in clauses (i) through (xiii) above being referred to herein as the "Project"); and

WHEREAS, the cost of the Refunding Purposes and the Project is estimated to be not less than \$900,000,000 and the City expects to pay a portion of such costs by borrowing money and issuing its general obligation bonds in one or more series and at one or more times in the aggregate principal amount of not to exceed \$900,000,000 (plus the amount of any original issue discount as herein provided); and

WHEREAS, the City has determined that it is advisable and necessary to authorize the borrowing of the sum necessary at this time for any or all of the purposes of (i) paying costs of the Refunding Purposes, (ii) paying costs of the Project, including capitalizing or funding such interest on the bonds herein authorized for said purpose as may be necessary, (iii) capitalizing or funding interest on Outstanding Indebtedness and (iv) paying the expenses of issuing the bonds herein authorized for the purposes described herein, and in evidence thereof to authorize the issuance of its General Obligation Bonds (the "Bonds"), in one or more series and at one or

١

more times as herein provided, such borrowing being for a proper public purpose and in the public interest, and the City, by virtue of its constitutional home rule powers and all laws applicable thereto, has the power to issue such Bonds; and

WHEREAS, the Bonds may include one or more series of bonds the interest on which is, as designated by series, either includible or excludable from gross income for federal income tax purposes under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"); and

WHEREAS, the City has authorized the issuance of certain bonds, notes and commercial paper of the City secured by and payable from a specified revenue source, including, without limitation, airport revenues, sales tax revenues, motor fuel tax revenues, water system revenues and sewer system revenues (such bonds and notes being hereinafter referred to as *"Revenue Bonds and Notes"* and such commercial paper being hereinafter referred to as *"Revenue Commercial Paper"*); and

WHEREAS, the City has determined that it is necessary to provide for various restructuring amendments (i) to the Outstanding Indebtedness, (ii) to the Revenue Bonds and Notes currently outstanding and the Revenue Commercial Paper currently or hereafter outstanding from time to time (collectively, the "*Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness*") and (iii) to the extent issued and outstanding from time to time to time in the future, the Bonds; and

WHEREAS, the City has determined that it is necessary to amend certain sections of the ordinance adopted by the City Council of the City of Chicago on May 1, 2002 (the "2002 Ordinance"), which authorized the issuance of Commercial Paper Notes Series A and Series B in an amount not to exceed \$200,000,000 and pursuant to which the City proposed to establish a commercial paper program, an auction rate securities program, a variable rate securities program and a line of credit program (collectively, the "Borrowing Plan"); and

WHEREAS, the Borrowing Plan authorizes the issuance of one or more series of Authorized Debt (as defined in the 2002 Ordinance) for (i) the payment, or reimbursement of the City for the payment, of the cost of all or any portion of any capital project approved by City Council, (ii) cash flow needs of the City, (iii) the deposit of monies into funds and accounts as are provided for in any indenture entered into under the Borrowing Plan, and (iv) the payment of costs of issuance incurred in connection with each series of Authorized Debt; and

WHEREAS, the City desires to amend the 2002 Ordinance in order to, among other things, (i) increase the maximum aggregate principal amount of Authorized Debt to be outstanding under the 2002 Ordinance from \$200,000,000 to \$500,000,000 and (ii) further delegate authority and establish the borrowing parameters for the line of credit program; now, therefore,

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO:

Section 1. The City Council of the City (the "City Council"), after a public meeting heretofore held on this Ordinance by the Committee on Finance of the City Council, pursuant to

21710 JOURNAL--CITY COUNCIL--CHICAGO

proper notice and in accordance with the findings and recommendations of such Committee, hereby finds that all of the recitals contained in the preambles to this Ordinance are full, true and correct and does incorporate them into this Ordinance by this reference.

Section 2. There shall be borrowed on the credit of and for and on behalf of the City in one or more series and at one or more times the sum of not to exceed \$900,000,000 plus an amount equal to the amount of any net original issue discount used in the marketing of the Bonds (not to exceed 10 percent of the principal amount of each series thereof) for the purposes aforesaid; and the Bonds shall be issued from time to time in said aggregate principal amount, or such lesser amount, as may be determined by the City's Chief Financial Officer or the City Comptroller (each such officer being hereinafter referred to as an "Authorized Officer").

All or any portion of the Bonds may be issued as Bonds payable in one payment on a fixed date ("Capital Appreciation Bonds"). Each series of Capital Appreciation Bonds shall be dated the date of issuance thereof and shall also bear the date of authentication, shall be in fully registered form, shall be numbered as determined by the applicable Bond Registrar (as hereinafter defined), and shall be in denominations equal to the original principal amounts of such Capital Appreciation Bonds or any integral multiple thereof, each such original principal amount representing Compound Accreted Value (as hereinafter defined) at maturity (the "Maturity Amount") of such minimum amounts and integral multiples thereof as shall be agreed upon by an Authorized Officer and the purchasers of such Capital Appreciation Bonds (but no single Bond shall represent Compound Accreted Value maturing on more than one date). As used herein, the "Compound Accreted Value" of a Capital Appreciation Bond on any date of determination shall be an amount equal to the original principal amount (or integral multiple thereof) plus an investment return accrued to the date of such determination at a semiannual compounding rate which is necessary to produce the yield to maturity borne by such Capital Appreciation Bond (the "Yield to Maturity").

All or any portion of the Bonds may be issued as Bonds bearing interest at fixed rates and paying interest semiannually as described below (the "Current Interest Bonds"). Each series of Current Interest Bonds shall be dated such date as shall be agreed upon by an Authorized Officer and the purchasers of such Current Interest Bonds, shall be in fully registered form, shall be in such minimum denominations and integral multiples thereof as shall be agreed upon by an Authorized Officer and the purchasers of such Current Interest Bonds (but no single Current Interest Bond shall represent installments of principal maturing on more than one date), and shall be numbered as determined by the applicable Bond Registrar.

The Bonds may be initially issued as Capital Appreciation Bonds containing provisions for the conversion of the Compound Accreted Value of such Bonds into Current Interest Bonds (the "Convertible Bonds") at such time following the initial issuance as shall be approved by an Authorized Officer. While in the form of Capital Appreciation Bonds, such Convertible Bonds shall be subject to all of the provisions and limitations of this Ordinance relating to Capital Appreciation Bonds, and while in the form of Current Interest Bonds, such Convertible Bonds shall be subject to all of the provisions and limitations of this Ordinance relating to Current Interest Bonds. In particular, when Convertible Bonds are in the form of Capital Appreciation Bonds prior to their conversion to Current Interest Bonds, the transfer, exchange and replacement provisions of this Ordinance with respect to Capital Appreciation Bonds shall apply to such Convertible Bonds, *provided* that the Convertible Bonds delivered in the form of Capital Appreciation Bonds in connection with any such transfer, exchange or replacement shall have identical provisions for conversion to Current Interest Bonds as set forth in the Convertible Bonds being transferred, exchanged or replaced. In connection with the issuance and sale of any Convertible Bonds, the terms and provisions relating to the conversion of the Compound Accreted Value of such Convertible Bonds into Current Interest Bonds shall be as approved by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale of such Convertible Bonds. Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, any series of Bonds may be issued as Capital Appreciation Bonds, Current Interest Bonds, Convertible Bonds or any combination thereof.

All or any portion of the Bonds may be issued as Bonds bearing interest at variable rates established by reference to such indices or otherwise and adjustable and payable from time to time as shall be determined by an Authorized Officer and as agreed upon by an Authorized Officer and the purchaser of the Bonds (the "Variable Rate Bonds"). Each series of Variable Rate Bonds shall be dated such date as shall be agreed upon by an Authorized Officer and the purchasers of such Bonds, shall be in fully registered form, shall be in such denominations as shall be agreed upon by an Authorized Officer and the purchasers of the Bonds (but no single Bond shall represent installments of principal maturing on more than one date), and shall be numbered as determined by the applicable Bond Registrar. Each series of Variable Rate Bonds may be issued pursuant to, and have such terms and provisions as are set forth in, a trust indenture between the City and a bank or trust company selected by an Authorized Officer. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to enter into one or more such trust indentures on behalf of the City. Each such trust indenture shall be in substantially the form of trust indentures previously entered into by the City in connection with the sale of general obligation bonds or notes bearing interest at variable rates, but with such revisions in text as the Mayor or the Authorized Officer executing the same shall determine are necessary or desirable. including such revisions as shall be necessary to incorporate provisions relating to the manner of establishing the interest rate and the payment of interest from time to time on the Variable Rate Bonds, the execution thereof, and any amendment thereto, by the Mayor or such Authorized Officer to evidence the City Council's approval of all such revisions.

All or any portion of the Bonds may be issued and sold from time to time on a retail basis to individual investors (the "Retail Bonds") or as a direct purchase to holders (the "Direct Purchase Bonds"). The Retail Bonds and the Direct Purchase Bonds shall be sold as provided in Section 12 hereof.

The principal of the Bonds of each series shall become due and payable on or before the earlier of (i) January 1, 2054, or (ii) 40 years after the date of issuance thereof. Each series of Current Interest Bonds shall bear interest at a rate or rates and each series of Capital Appreciation Bonds shall have Yields to Maturity not to exceed 15 percent per annum. Each series of Variable Rate Bonds shall bear interest from time to time at such rates determined by such remarketing or other indexing agent as shall be selected by an Authorized Officer for that purpose or as provided in the related trust indenture referred to above not to exceed 15 percent per annum. Any portion of the Bonds may be issued as bonds the interest on which is not JOURNAL--CITY COUNCIL--CHICAGO 3/14/2012

excludable from the gross income of the owner thereof for federal income tax purposes if determined by an Authorized Officer to be beneficial to the City.

Each Capital Appreciation Bond shall accrue interest from its date at the rate per annum compounded semiannually on each January 1 and July 1, commencing on such January 1 or July 1 as determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale of such Capital Appreciation Bonds, which will produce the Yield to Maturity identified therein until the maturity date thereof. Interest on the Capital Appreciation Bonds shall be payable only at the respective maturity dates thereof.

Each Current Interest Bond shall bear interest from the later of its date or the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, until the principal amount of such Bond is paid, such interest (computed upon the basis of a 360-day period of twelve 30-day months) being payable on January 1 and July 1 of each year, commencing on such January 1 or July 1 as shall be determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of the sale of each series of Current Interest Bonds. Interest on each Current Interest Bond shall be paid to the person in whose name such Bond is registered at the close of business on the 15th day of the month next preceding the interest payment date, by check or draft of the applicable Bond Registrar, or, at the option of any registered owner of \$1,000,000 or more in aggregate principal amount of Current Interest Bonds of a series, by wire transfer of immediately available funds' to such bank in the continental United States of America as the registered owner of such Bonds shall request in writing to the applicable Bond Registrar.

Each series of Variable Rate Bonds shall bear interest (computed from time to time at such rates and on such basis as shall be determined by an Authorized Officer or at the time of sale of such series of Variable Rate Bonds) payable on such dates as shall be determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale of such Variable Rate Bonds. Any Variable Rate Bonds may be made subject to optional or mandatory tender for purchase by the owners thereof at such times and at such prices (not to exceed 105 percent of the principal amount thereof) as shall be determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale of such Variable Rate Bonds. In connection with the remarketing of any Variable Rate Bonds of a series so tendered for purchase under the terms and conditions so specified by an Authorized Officer, the Mayor and each Authorized Officer are hereby authorized to execute on behalf of the City a remarketing agreement, and any amendment thereto, with respect to such series of Variable Rate Bonds in substantially the form previously used for variable rate financings of the City with appropriate revisions to reflect the terms and provisions of such Bonds sold as Variable Rate Bonds and such other revisions in text as an Authorized Officer shall determine are necessary or desirable in connection with the sale of such Bonds as Variable Rate Bonds. The annual fee paid to any remarketing agent serving in such capacity pursuant to any such remarketing agreement with respect to a series of Variable Rate Bonds shall not exceed one-quarter of one percent (0.25%) of the average principal amount of such Variable Rate Bonds of such series outstanding during such annual period.

The Compound Accreted Value of the Capital Appreciation Bonds, the principal of the Current Interest Bonds and the Variable Rate Bonds and any redemption premium shall be

21712

payable in lawful money of the United States of America upon presentation and surrender thereof at the designated corporate trust office of the applicable Bond Registrar.

Each of the Bonds shall be designated "General Obligation Bonds, Series _____," with such additions, modifications or revisions as shall be determined to be necessary by an Authorized Officer at the time of the sale of such Bonds to reflect the calendar year of issuance of the Bonds, the order of sale of the Bonds, the specific series of the Bonds, whether the Bonds are being issued on a taxable basis, whether the Bonds are Capital Appreciation Bonds, Current Interest Bonds, Convertible Bonds, Variable Rate Bonds, Retail Bonds or Direct Purchase Bonds, whether the Bonds are being issued and sold for the purpose of paying costs of the Refunding Purposes, paying costs of the Project or a combination thereof and any other authorized features of the Bonds determined by an Authorized Officer as desirable to be reflected in the title of the Bonds being issued and sold.

The seal of the City or a facsimile thereof shall be affixed to or printed on each of the Bonds, and the Bonds shall be executed by the manual or facsimile signature of the Mayor and attested by the manual or facsimile signature of the City Clerk, and in case any officer whose signature shall appear on any Bond shall cease to be such officer before the delivery of such Bond, such signature shall nevertheless be valid and sufficient for all proposes, the same as if such officer had remained in office until delivery. As used in this Ordinance, "*City Clerk*" shall mean the duly qualified and acting City Clerk of the City or any Deputy City Clerk or other person that may lawfully take a specific action or perform a specific duty prescribed for the City Clerk pursuant to this Ordinance.

All Bonds shall have thereon a certificate of authentication substantially in the form hereinafter set forth duly executed by the applicable Bond Registrar as authenticating agent of the City and showing the date of authentication. No Bond shall be valid or obligatory for any purpose or be entitled to any security or benefit under this Ordinance unless and until such certificate of authentication shall have been duly executed by the applicable Bond Registrar by manual signature, and such certificate of authenticated and delivered under this Ordinance. The certificate of authentication on any Bond shall be deemed to have been executed by the applicable Bond Registrar if signed by an authorized officer of such Bond Registrar, but it shall not be necessary that the same officer sign the certificate of authentication on all of the Bonds issued hereunder.

Section 3. (a) Registration and Transfer. The City shall cause books (the "Bond Register") for the registration and for the transfer of each series of Bonds as provided in this Ordinance to be kept at the designated corporate trust office of a bank or trust company designated by an Authorized Officer (the "Bond Registrar"), as the registrar for the City in connection with such series of Bonds. The City is authorized to prepare multiple Bond blanks executed by the City for use in the transfer and exchange of Bonds.

Upon surrender for transfer of any Bond at the designated corporate trust office of the applicable Bond Registrar, duly endorsed by, or accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer in form satisfactory to such Bond Registrar and duly executed by the

21714

registered owner or its attorney duly authorized in writing, the City shall execute and such Bond Registrar shall authenticate, date and deliver in the name of the transferee or transferees (a) in the case of any Capital Appreciation Bond, a new fully registered Capital Appreciation Bond or Bonds of the same series, maturity and yield to maturity of authorized denominations, for a like aggregate original principal amount of Capital Appreciation Bond or Bonds of the same series, maturity and yield to maturity of other authorized denominations, or (b) in the case of any other Bonds, one or more fully registered Bonds of the same series, type (Current Interest Bonds or Variable Rate Bonds), interest rate (or in the case of Variable Rate Bonds, method of interest rate determination) and maturity of authorized denominations, for a like principal amount. Any Capital Appreciation Bond or Bonds may be exchanged at said office of the applicable Bond Registrar for a like aggregate original principal amount of Capital Appreciation Bond or Bonds of the same series, maturity and yield to maturity of other authorized denominations. Any other Bond or Bonds may be exchanged at said office of the applicable Bond Registrar for a like aggregate principal amount of Bonds of the same series, type, interest rate and maturity of other authorized denominations. The execution by the City of any fully registered Bond shall constitute full and due authorization of such Bond, and the applicable Bond Registrar shall thereby be authorized to authenticate, date and deliver such Bond; provided that (a) the aggregate original principal amount of outstanding Capital Appreciation Bonds of each series, maturity and yield to maturity authenticated by the applicable Bond Registrar shall not exceed the authorized aggregate original principal amount of Capital-Appreciation Bonds of such series and maturity less previous retirements and (b) the principal amount of Current Interest Bonds or Variable Rate Bonds of each series, maturity and interest rate (or interest rate determination method) authenticated by the applicable Bond Registrar shall not exceed the authorized principal amount of Current Interest Bonds or Variable Rate Bonds for such series, maturity and interest rate (or interest rate determination method) less previous retirements.

The applicable Bond Registrar shall not be required to transfer or exchange (a) any Bond after notice calling such Bond for redemption has been mailed, or (b) any Bond during a period of 15 days next preceding mailing of a notice of redemption of such Bond; *provided*, *however*, that provisions relating to the transfer or exchange of Variable Rate Bonds of a series shall be as determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of the sale thereof and may be set forth in the trust indenture securing such series of Variable Rate Bonds as authorized in Section 2 hereof.

The person in whose name any Bond shall be registered shall be deemed and regarded as the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and payment of the Compound Accreted Value of, principal of, redemption premium, if any, or interest on any Bond, as appropriate, shall be made only to or upon the order of the registered owner thereof or its legal representative. All such payments shall be valid and effectual to satisfy and discharge the liability upon such Bond to the extent of the sum or sums so paid.

No service charge shall be made for any transfer or exchange of Bonds, but the City or the applicable Bond Registrar may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any transfer or exchange of Bonds, except that no such payment may be required in the case of the issuance of a Bond or Bonds for the unredeemed portion of a Bond surrendered for redemption.

3/14/2012

(b) Book-Entry Only System. If so determined and directed by an Authorized Officer in connection with the sale of any of the Bonds, such Bonds may be issued in book-entry only form. In connection with the issuance of Bonds in book-entry only form, an Authorized Officer is authorized to execute and deliver to the book-entry depository selected by such Authorized Officer such depository's standard form of representation letter. If any of the Bonds are registered in the name of a securities depository which uses a book-entry system, the standing of the beneficial owner to enforce any of the covenants herein may be established through the books and records of such securities depository or a participant therein.

Bonds Lost, Destroyed, etc. If any Bond, whether in temporary or definitive form, is (c) lost (whether by reason of theft or otherwise), destroyed (whether by mutilation, damage, in whole or in part, or otherwise) or improperly cancelled, the applicable Bond Registrar may authenticate a new Bond of like series, date, maturity date, interest rate (or, in the case of Capital Appreciation Bonds, yield to maturity, and in the case of Variable Rate Bonds, method of interest rate determination), denomination and original principal amount (in the case of Capital Appreciation Bonds) or principal amount (in the case of other Bonds) and bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding; provided that (i) in the case of any mutilated Bond, such mutilated Bond shall first be surrendered to the applicable Bond Registrar, and (ii) in the case of any lost Bond or Bond destroyed in whole, there shall be first furnished to the applicable Bond Registrar evidence of such loss or destruction, together with indemnification of the City and such Bond Registrar, satisfactory to such Bond Registrar. If any lost, destroyed or improperly cancelled Bond shall have matured or is about to mature, or has been called for redemption, instead of issuing a duplicate Bond, the applicable Bond Registrar shall pay the same without surrender thereof if there shall be first furnished to such Bond Registrar evidence of such loss, destruction or cancellation, together with indemnity, satisfactory to it. Upon the issuance of any substitute Bond, the applicable Bond Registrar may require the payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto. 102

(d) Redemption and Repurchase. The Bonds may be made subject to redemption prior to maturity at the option of the City, in whole or in part on any date, at such times and at such redemption prices (to be expressed as a percentage of the principal amount of Current Interest Bonds or Variable Rate Bonds being redeemed or as a formula as described below and expressed as a percentage of the Compound Accreted Value of Capital Appreciation Bonds to be redeemed or as a formula as described below) not to exceed 105 percent, plus, in the case of Current Interest Bonds and Variable Rate Bonds, accrued interest to the date of redemption, as determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of the sale thereof.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, such 105 percent limitation on the redemption price of Bonds shall not apply where the redemption price is based upon a formula designed to compensate the owner of the Bonds to be redeemed based upon prevailing market conditions on the date fixed for redemption, commonly known as a "make-whole" redemption price (the *"Make-Whole Redemption Price"*). At the time of sale of the Bonds, an Authorized Officer shall determine the provisions of the formula to be used to establish any Make-Whole Redemption Price, which may vary depending on whether the Bonds are issued on a taxable or tax-exempt basis." An Authorized Officer shall confirm and transmit the applicable Make-Whole Redemption Price on such dates and to such parties as shall be necessary to effectuate such redemption. If fewer than all of the outstanding Bonds of a series are to be optionally redeemed, the Bonds to be called shall be called from such maturities and interest rates of such series as may be determined by an Authorized Officer.

Certain of the Bonds of a series may be made subject to mandatory redemption, at par and accrued interest to the date fixed for redemption, as determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of the sale thereof. Further, an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to sell (at a price determined by such Authorized Officer to be in the best interests of the City) or waive any right the City may have to call any of the Bonds or Outstanding Indebtedness for optional redemption, in whole or in part, and is hereby further authorized to expend the proceeds of any such sales for any purpose for which the proceeds of the Bonds are authorized to be expended and for the payment or prepayment of any City debt obligations, all as determined by an Authorized Officer; *provided however*, to the extent that interest on such Bonds or Outstanding Indebtedness is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes, such expenditures shall not adversely affect such exclusion. If determined to be necessary or appropriate, an Authorized Officer is authorized to solicit the consent of holders of outstanding Bonds or Outstanding Indebtedness to any such sale or waiver.

Retail Bonds may be made subject to repurchase by the City upon the demand of certain holders thereof at a price of not to exceed 105 percent of par, as more fully described in Section 12 hereof.

At the time of sale of Bonds of a series, an Authorized Officer is authorized to determine the manner of redeeming such Bonds, either by lot in the manner hereinafter provided or pro-rata in the manner determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale, in the event less than all of the Bonds of the same series, maturity and interest rate are to be redeemed.

The Current Interest Bonds shall be redeemed only in amounts equal to the respective minimum authorized denominations and integral multiples thereof and the Capital Appreciation Bonds shall be redeemed only in amounts representing the respective minimum authorized Maturity Amounts and integral multiples thereof. In the event of the redemption of fewer than all the Bonds of the same series, maturity and interest rate by lot, the aggregate principal amount or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) thereof to be redeemed shall be the minimum authorized denomination or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) for such series or an integral multiple thereof, and the applicable Bond Registrar shall assign to each Bond of such series, maturity and interest rate, a distinctive number for each minimum authorized denomination or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) of such Bond and shall select by lot from the numbers so assigned as many numbers as, at such minimum authorized denomination or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) for each number, shall equal the principal amount or. Maturity Amount (as appropriate) of such Bonds to be redeemed. In such case, the Bonds to be redeemed shall be those to which were assigned numbers so selected; provided that only so much of the principal amount or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) of each Bond shall be redeemed as shall equal such minimum authorized denomination or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) for each number assigned to it and so selected. In the event of the redemption of fewer than all Bonds of the same series, maturity and interest rate on a pro-rata basis, if the Bonds are held in book-entry form at the time of redemption, at the time of sale of the Bonds, an Authorized Officer is

3/14/2012

authorized to direct the Bond Registrar to instruct the book-entry depository to select the specific Bonds within such maturity and interest rate for redemption pro-rata among such Bonds. The City shall have no responsibility or obligation to ensure that the book-entry depository properly selects such Bonds for redemption.

The City shall, at least 45 days prior to any optional redemption date (unless a shorter time period shall be satisfactory to the applicable Bond Registrar), notify the applicable Bond Registrar of such redemption date and of the principal amount or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) of Bonds of such series to be redeemed.

In connection with any mandatory redemption of Bonds of a series as authorized above, the principal amounts of Bonds (or the Compound Accreted Value of the Capital Appreciation Bonds) of such series to be mandatorily redeemed in each year may be reduced through the earlier optional redemption thereof, with any partial optional redemptions of such Bonds of such series credited against future mandatory redemption requirements in such order of the mandatory redemption dates as an Authorized Officer may determine. In addition, on or prior to the 60th day preceding any mandatory redemption date of Bonds of a series, the applicable Bond Registrar may, and if directed by an Authorized Officer shall, purchase Bonds of such series required to be retired on such mandatory redemption date at such prices as an Authorized Officer shall be cancelled and the principal amount (or Compound Accreted Value, as appropriate) thereof shall be credited against the payment required on such next mandatory redemption date with respect to such series of Bonds.

The applicable Bond Registrar shall promptly notify the City in writing of the Bonds, or portions thereof, selected for redemption and, in the case of any Bond selected for partial redemption, the principal amount, Compound Accreted Value or Maturity Amount (as appropriate) thereof, and the interest rate thereof to be redeemed.

Subject to the limitation on redemption price set forth above, in the case of redemption of any Variable Rate Bonds, the terms of such redemption shall be determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale of such Variable Rate Bonds and may be set forth in the trust indenture securing such Variable Rate Bonds as authorized in Section 2 hereof.

Section 4. Except as may otherwise be determined as provided below for Variable Rate Bonds, unless waived by any owner of Bonds to be redeemed, notice of the call for any such redemption shall be given by the applicable Bond Registrar on behalf of the City by mailing the redemption notice by first class mail at least 30 days and not more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption to the registered owner of the Bond or Bonds to be redeemed at the address shown on the applicable Bond Register or at such other address as is furnished in writing by such registered owner to such Bond Registrar, but the failure to mail any such notice or any defect therein as to any Bond shall not affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of any other Bond. Any notice of redemption mailed as provided in this Section shall be conclusively presumed to have been given whether or not actually received by the addressee. In the case of redemption of any Variable Rate Bonds of a series, the time and manner of giving such notice shall be determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of sale of

such Variable Rate Bonds and may be set forth in the trust indenture securing such Variable Rate Bonds as authorized in Section 2 hereof.

All notices of redemption shall state:

- (1) the series designation of the Bonds to be redeemed,
- (2) the redemption date,

(3) the redemption price, or in the case of a redemption of Bonds at a Make-Whole Redemption Price, a description of the formula by which the redemption price shall be determined,

(4) if less than all outstanding Bonds of a series are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption, the respective principal amounts and interest rates, Compound Accreted Values or Maturity Amounts) of the Bonds to be redeemed,

(5) that on the redemption date the redemption price will become due and payable upon each such Bond or portion thereof called for redemption, and that interest thereon shall cease to accrue or compound from and after said date,

(6) the place where such Bonds are to be surrendered for payment of the redemption price, which place of payment shall be the designated corporate trust office of the applicable Bond Registrar, and

(7) such other information as shall be deemed necessary by the applicable Bond Registrar at the time such notice is given to comply with law, regulation or industry standard.

With respect to an optional redemption of any series of Bonds, such notice may state that said redemption is conditioned upon the receipt by the applicable Bond Registrar on or prior to the date fixed for redemption of moneys sufficient to pay the redemption price of the Bonds of such series. If such moneys are not so received, such redemption notice shall be of no force and effect, the City shall not redeem such Bonds and the applicable Bond Registrar shall give notice, in the same manner in which the notice of redemption was given, that such moneys were not so received and that such Bonds will not be redeemed. Unless the notice of redemption shall be made conditional as provided above, on or prior to any redemption date for a series of Bonds, the City shall deposit with the applicable Bond Registrar an amount of money sufficient to pay the redemption price of all the Bonds or portions thereof of such series which are to be redeemed on that date.

Notice of redemption having been given as aforesaid, the Bonds, or portions thereof, so to be redeemed shall, on the redemption date, become due and payable at the redemption price therein specified, and from and after such date (unless the City shall default in the payment of the redemption price or unless, in the event of a conditional notice as described above, the

necessary moneys were not deposited) such Bonds, or portions thereof, shall cease to bear, accrue or compound interest. Upon surrender of such Bonds for redemption in accordance with said notice, such Bonds shall be paid by the applicable Bond Registrar at the redemption price. Installments of interest due on or prior to the redemption date shall be payable as herein provided for payment of interest. Upon surrender for any partial redemption (i) of any Current Interest Bond or Variable Rate Bond, there shall be prepared for the registered owner a new Bond or Bonds of the same series, type (Current Interest Bonds or Variable Rate Bonds), interest rate or, in the case of Variable Rate Bonds, method of interest rate determination, and maturity in the amount of the unpaid principal or (ii) of any Capital Appreciation Bond, there shall be prepared for the registered owner a new Capital Appreciation Bond or Bonds of the same series, Yield to Maturity and maturity date in the amount of the unpaid Maturity Amount.

If any Current Interest Bond or Variable Rate Bond, or portion thereof, called for redemption shall not be so paid upon surrender thereof for redemption, the principal shall, until paid, bear interest from the redemption date at the rate borne by such Bond, or portion thereof, so called for redemption. If any Capital Appreciation Bond, or portion thereof, called for redemption shall not be so paid upon surrender thereof for redemption, the Compound Accreted Value at such redemption date shall continue to accrue interest from such redemption date at the Yield to Maturity borne by such Capital Appreciation Bond, or portion thereof, so called for redemption. All Bonds which have been redeemed shall be cancelled and destroyed by the applicable Bond Registrar and shall not be reissued.

If any Bond is not presented for payment when the principal amount, Compound Accreted Value or Maturity Amount thereof becomes due, either at maturity or at a date fixed for redemption thereof or otherwise, and if moneys sufficient to pay such Bond are held by the applicable Bond Registrar for the benefit of the registered owner of such Bond, such Bond Registrar shall hold such moneys for the benefit of the registered owner of such Bond without liability to the registered owner for interest. The registered owner of such Bond thereafter shall be restricted exclusively to such funds for satisfaction of any claims relating to such Bond.

Section 5. The Capital Appreciation Bonds and the Current Interest Bonds of each series shall be prepared in substantially the following forms with such insertions and revisions as shall be necessary to reflect the terms and provisions of the sale of the Bonds of such series pursuant to Section 12 hereof; *provided* that if the text of any Bond is to be printed in its entirety on the front side of such Bond, then the text shown or appearing on the reverse side of such Bond shall replace paragraph [2] and the legend, "See Reverse Side for Additional Provisions," shall be omitted. The Convertible Bonds shall be prepared incorporating the provisions of the forms of Capital Appreciation Bonds and Current Interest Bonds set forth below as necessary to reflect the terms and provisions of the sale of the Convertible Bonds pursuant to Section 12 hereof. The Variable Rate Bonds shall be prepared in substantially the form of the Current Interest Bonds set forth below, or as provided in the applicable trust indenture securing such Variable Rate Bonds as authonzed in Section 2 hereof, with such insertions and revisions as shall be necessary to reflect the terms and provisions of the sale of the Sale of the Variable Rate Bonds as authonzed in Section 2 hereof, with such insertions and revisions as shall be necessary to reflect the terms and provisions of the sale of the Sale of the Variable Rate Bonds as authonzed in Section 2 hereof, with such insertions and revisions as shall be necessary to reflect the terms and provisions of the sale of the Sale of the Variable Rate Bonds pursuant to Section 12 hereof.

All Bonds may be prepared with such insertions and revisions as shall be necessary in connection with the issuance of such Bonds as Retail Bonds or Direct Purchase Bonds.

[Form of Capital Appreciation Bond — Front Side]

REGISTERED No.____ £. **Compound Accreted** Value at Maturity ("Maturity Amount") **UNITED STATES OF AMERICA** STATE OF ILLINOIS **CITY OF CHICAGO GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND** SERIES See Reverse Side for **Additional Provisions** ORIGINAL PRINCIPAL AMOUNT PER \$____,000 YIELD TO MATURITY DATED CUSIP MATURITY MATURITY AMOUNT: DATE , 20 , 20 %

Registered Owner:

The City of Chicago (the "City") hereby acknowledges itself to owe and for value. received promises to pay to the Registered Owner identified above, or registered assigns as hereinafter provided, on the Maturity Date identified above, the Maturity Amount identified above. The amount of interest payable on this Bond on the Maturity Date hereof is the amount of interest accrued from the Dated Date hereof at a semiannual compounding rate necessary to produce the Yield to Maturity set forth above, compounded semiannually on each January 1 and July 1, commencing ________1, 20____ The Maturity Amount of this Bond is payable in lawful money of the United States of America upon presentation and surrender of this Bond at the designated corporate trust office of _______, Chicago, Illinois, or its successor, as bond registrar and paying agent (the "Bond Registrar"). The Compound Accreted Value of this Bond per \$______,000 Maturity Amount on January 1 and July 1 of each year, commencing ________1, 20___, determined by the semiannual compounding described in this paragraph shall be as set forth in the Table of Compound Accreted Value Per \$______,000 of Compound Accreted Value at Maturity contained herein.

Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Bond set forth on the reverse hereof and such further provisions shall for all purposes have the same effect as if set forth at this place.

It is hereby certified and recited that all conditions, acts and things required by law to exist or to be done precedent to and in the issuance of this Bond did exist, have happened, been done and performed in regular and due form and time as required by law; that the indebtedness of the City, including the issue of Bonds of which this is one, does not exceed any limitation imposed by law; and that provision has been made for the collection of a direct annual tax sufficient to pay the Maturity Amount hereof at maturity.

This Bond shall not be valid or become obligatory for any purpose until the certificate of authentication hereon shall have been signed by the Bond Registrar.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the City of Chicago by the City Council has caused its corporate seal to be imprinted by facsimile hereon and this Bond to be signed by the duly authorized facsimile signature of the Mayor and attested by the facsimile signature of the City Clerk, all as of the Dated Date identified above.

<u>(Facsimile Signature)</u> Mayor City of Chicago

Attest:

(Facsimile Signature)	_
City Clerk	_
City of Chicago	

[SEAL]

Date of Authentication:

CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION

This Bond is one of the Bonds described in the within-mentioned Bond Ordinance and is one of the General Obligation Bonds, Series _____, of the City of Chicago.

(Manual Signature) Authorized Officer

[Form of Capital Appreciation Bond - Reverse Side]

CITY OF CHICAGO GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND SERIES

For the prompt payment of the Maturity Amount of this Bond as the same becomes due, and for the levy of taxes sufficient for that purpose, the full faith, credit and resources of the City are hereby irrevocably pledged.

This Bond is one of a series of Bonds aggregating the original principal amount of $_$ issued pursuant to the constitutional home rule powers of the City for the purposes of (i) paying costs of the Refunding Purposes described in the hereinafter-defined Bond Ordinance, (ii) paying costs of the Project described in the Bond Ordinance, and (iii) paying expenses incidental to the issuance of the Bonds, and was authorized by an Ordinance adopted by the City Council of the City on _____, 20__ (the "Bond Ordinance").

The Bonds maturing on or after January 1, ____, are redeemable prior to maturity at the option of the City, in whole or in part on any date on or after ______1, ____, and if less than all of the outstanding Bonds are to be redeemed, the Bonds to be called shall be called from such maturities as shall be determined by the City, and if less than all of the Bonds of the same maturity and yield to maturity are to be redeemed, then [by lot] [pro-rata] for the Bonds of the same maturity and yield to maturity in the manner hereinafter provided, the Bonds to be redeemed at the redemption prices (being expressed as a percentage of the Compound Accreted Value of the Bonds to be redeemed) set forth below:

DATES OF REDEMPTION REDEMPTION PRICE

[Redemption by lot] In the event of the redemption of less than all the Bonds of like maturity and yield to maturity, the aggregate Maturity Amount thereof to be redeemed shall be \$_____,000 or an integral multiple thereof, and the Bond Registrar shall assign to each Bond of such maturity and yield to maturity a distinctive number for each \$_____,000 Maturity Amount of such Bond and shall select by lot from the numbers so assigned as many numbers as, at \$_____,000 for each number, shall equal the Maturity Amount of such Bonds to be redeemed shall be the Bonds to which were assigned numbers so selected; provided that only so much of the Maturity Amount of each Bond shall be redeemed as shall equal \$_____,000 for each number assigned to it and so selected.

[Redemption pro-rata] In the event of the redemption of less than all the Bonds of like maturity and yield to maturity, the Bonds to be redeemed will be selected pro-rata in the manner determined pursuant to the Bond Ordinance.

3/14/2012 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 21723

Notice of any such redemption shall be sent by first class mail not fewer than 30 days nor more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption to the Registered Owner of each Bond to be redeemed at the address shown on the registration books of the City maintained by the Bond Registrar or at such other address as is furnished in writing by such Registered Owner to the Bond Registrar; *provided* that the failure to mail any such notice or any defect therein as to any Bond shall not affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of any other Bond. When so called for redemption, this Bond shall cease to accrue interest on the specified redemption date; *provided* that funds for redemption are on deposit at the place of payment at that time, and shall not be deemed to be outstanding.

This Bond is transferable by the Registered Owner hereof in person or by its attorney duly authorized in writing at the designated corporate trust office of the Bond Registrar in Chicago, Illinois, but only in the manner, subject to the limitations and upon payment of the charges provided in the Bond Ordinance, and upon surrender and cancellation of this Bond. Upon such transfer a new Bond or Bonds of authorized denominations, of the same maturity and yield to maturity and for the same aggregate Original Principal Amount will be issued to the transferee in exchange therefor. The Bond Registrar shall not be required to transfer or exchange this Bond (A) after notice calling this Bond for redemption has been mailed, or (B) during a period of 15 days next preceding mailing of a notice of redemption of this Bond.

The Bonds are issued in fully registered form in Original Principal Amounts representing \$_____,000 Maturity Amount or any integral multiple thereof. This Bond may be exchanged at the designated corporate trust office of the Bond Registrar for a like aggregate Original Principal Amount of Bonds of the same series and maturity, upon the terms set forth in the Bond Ordinance.

The City and the Bond Registrar may deem and treat the Registered Owner hereof as the absolute owner hereof for the purpose of receiving payment of or on account of the Maturity Amount hereof and redemption premium, if any, hereon and for all other purposes and neither the City nor the Bond Registrar shall be affected by any notice to the contrary.

* *

TABLE OF COMPOUND ACCRETED VALUE PER \$_____,000 OF COMPOUND ACCRETED VALUE AT MATURITY

(ASSIGNMENT)

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned sells, assigns and transfers unto

(Name and Address of Assignee)

the within Bond and does hereby irrevocably constitute and appoint

attorney to transfer the said Bond on the books kept for registration thereof with full power of substitution in the premises.

Dated:

Signature guaranteed:

NOTICE: The signature to this assignment must correspond with the name of the Registered Owner as it appears upon the face of the within Bond in every particular, without alteration or enlargement or any change whatever.

[Form of Current Interest Bond - Front Side]

STATE OF ILLINOIS

CITY OF CHICAGO

GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND SERIES

See Reverse Side for Additional Provisions

Interest Rate: % Maturity Date: January 1, 20___ Dated Date.

_____, 20___

CUSIP:

3/14/2012

Registered Owner:

Principal Amount:

The City of Chicago (the "City") hereby acknowledges itself to owe and for value received promises to pay to the Registered Owner identified above, or registered assigns as hereinafter provided, on the Maturity Date identified above, the Principal Amount identified above and to pay interest (computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months) on such Principal Amount from the later of the date of this Bond or the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid at the Interest Rate per annum set forth above on January 1 and July 1 of each year commencing 1, 20, until said Principal Amount is paid. Principal of this Bond and redemption premium, if any, shall be payable in lawful money of the United States of America upon presentation and surrender at the designated corporate trust office of ____, Chicago, Illinois, as bond registrar and paying agent (the "Bond Registrar"). Payment of the installments of interest shall be made to the Registered Owner hereof as shown on the registration books of the City maintained by the Bond Registrar at the close of business on the 15th day of the month next preceding each interest payment date and shall be paid by check or draft of the Bond Registrar mailed to the address of such Registered Owner as it appears on such registration books or at such other address furnished in writing by such Registered Owner to the Bond Registrar or, at the option of any Registered Owner of \$1,000,000 or more in aggregate principal amount of the Bonds, by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank in the continental United States of America as the Registered Owner hereof shall request in writing to the Bond Registrar.

21724

Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Bond set forth on the reverse hereof and such further provisions shall for all purposes have the same effect as if set forth at this place.

It is hereby certified and recited that all conditions, acts and things required by law to exist or to be done precedent to and in the issuance of this Bond did exist, have happened, been done and performed in regular and due form and time as required by law; that the indebtedness of the City, including the issue of Bonds of which this is one, does not exceed any limitation imposed by law; and that provision has been made for the collection of a direct annual tax sufficient to pay the interest hereon as it falls due and also to pay and discharge the principal hereof at maturity.

This Bond shall not be valid or become obligatory for any purpose until the certificate of authentication hereon shall have been signed by the Bond Registrar.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the City of Chicago by the City Council has caused its corporate seal to be imprinted by facsimile hereon and this Bond to be signed by the duly authorized facsimile signature of the Mayor and attested by the facsimile signature of the City Clerk, all as of the Dated Date identified above.

(Facsimile Signature) Mayor City of Chicago

Attest:

(Facsimile Signature) City Clerk City of Chicago

[SEAL]

Date of Authentication:

CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION

This Bond is one of the Bonds described in the within-mentioned Bond Ordinance and is one of the General Obligation Bonds, Series _____, of the City of Chicago.

By: (Manual Signature)

Authorized Officer

[Form of Current Interest Bond — Reverse Side]

CITY OF CHICAGO GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND SERIES ____

For the prompt payment of this Bond, both principal and interest, as aforesaid, as the same become due, and for the levy of taxes sufficient for that purpose, the full faith, credit and resources of the City are hereby irrevocably pledged.

This Bond is one of a series of Bonds aggregating the principal amount of s_______ issued pursuant to the constitutional home rule powers of the City for the purposes of (i) paying costs of the Refunding Purposes described in the hereinafter-defined Bond Ordinance, (ii) paying costs of the Project described in the Bond Ordinance, and (iii) paying expenses incidental to the issuance of the Bonds, and was authorized by an Ordinance adopted by the City Council of the City on ______, 20__ (the "Bond Ordinance").

The Bonds maturing on or after January 1, ____, are redeemable prior to maturity at the option of the City, in whole or in part on any date on or after ______1, ____, and if less than all of the outstanding Bonds are to be redeemed, the Bonds to be called shall be called from such maturities and interest rates as shall be determined by the City and if less than all of the Bonds of a single maturity and the same interest rate are to be redeemed then [by lot] [pro-rata] within such maturity and interest rate in the manner hereinafter provided, the Bonds to be redeemed at the redemption prices (being expressed as a percentage of the principal amount) set forth below, plus accrued interest to the date of redemption:

DATES OF REDEMPTION

REDEMPTION PRICE

The Bonds maturing on January 1, ____, are subject to mandatory redemption prior to maturity on January 1 of the years _____, inclusive, and the Bonds maturing on January 1, ____, are subject to mandatory redemption prior to maturity on January 1 of the years _____, inclusive, in each case at par and accrued interest to the date fixed for redemption.

[Redemption by lot] In the event of the redemption of less than all the Bonds of like maturity and interest rate, the aggregate principal amount thereof to be redeemed shall be \$_____,000 or an integral multiple thereof, and the Bond Registrar shall assign to each Bond of such maturity and interest rate a distinctive number for each \$_____,000 principal amount of such Bond and shall select by lot from the numbers so assigned as many numbers as, at \$_____,000 for each number, shall equal the principal amount of such Bonds to be redeemed shall be the Bonds to which were assigned numbers so selected; *provided* that only so much of the principal amount of each Bond shall be redeemed as shall equal \$_____,000 for each number assigned to it and so selected.

[Redemption pro-rata] In the event of the redemption of less than all of the Bonds of like maturity and interest rate, the Bonds to be redeemed will be selected pro-rata in the manner determined pursuant to the Bond Ordinance.

Notice of any such redemption shall be sent by first class mail not less than 30 days nor more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption to the Registered Owner of each Bond to be redeemed at the address shown on the registration books of the City maintained by the Bond Registrar or at such other address as is furnished in writing by such Registered Owner to the Bond Registrar; *provided* that the failure to mail any such notice or any defect therein as to any Bond shall not affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of any other Bond. When so called for redemption, this Bond shall cease to bear interest on the specified redemption date, *provided* that funds for redemption are on deposit at the place of payment at that time, and shall not be deemed to be outstanding.

This Bond is transferable by the Registered Owner hereof in person or by its attorney duly authorized in writing at the designated corporate trust office of the Bond Registrar in Chicago, Illinois, but only in the manner, subject to the limitations and upon payment of the charges provided in the Bond Ordinance, and upon surrender and cancellation of this Bond. Upon such transfer a new Bond or Bonds of authorized denominations, of the same interest rate, series and maturity and for the same aggregate principal amount will be issued to the transferee in exchange therefor. The Bond Registrar shall not be required to transfer or exchange this Bond (A) after notice calling this Bond for redemption has been mailed, or (B) during a period of 15 days next preceding mailing of a notice of redemption of this Bond.

The Bonds are issued in fully registered form in the denomination of \$_____,000 each or authorized integral multiples thereof. This Bond may be exchanged at the designated corporate trust office of the Bond Registrar for a like aggregate principal amount of Bonds of the same interest rate, series and maturity of other authorized denominations, upon the terms set forth in the Bond Ordinance.

The City and the Bond Registrar may deem and treat the Registered Owner hereof as the absolute owner hereof for the purpose of receiving payment of or on account of principal hereof and interest due hereon and redemption premium, if any, and for all other purposes and neither the City nor the Bond Registrar shall be affected by any notice to the contrary.

(ASSIGNMENT)

FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned sells, assigns and transfers unto

(Name and Address of Assignee)

the within Bond and does hereby irrevocably constitute and appoint

attorney to transfer the said Bond on the books kept for registration thereof with full power of substitution in the premises.

Dated:

Signature guaranteed:

NOTICE: The signature to this assignment must correspond with the name of the Registered Owner as it appears upon the face of the within Bond in every particular, without alteration or enlargement or any change whatever.

Section 6. Each Bond shall be a direct and general obligation of the City for the payment of which (as to Compound Accreted Value, principal, interest and redemption premium, if any, as appropriate) the City pledges its full faith and credit. Each Bond shall be payable (as to Compound Accreted Value, principal, interest and redemption premium, if any, as appropriate) from any moneys, revenues, receipts, income, assets or funds of the City legally available for such purpose, including but not limited to the proceeds of the Pledged Taxes (as defined in Section 7 hereof).

Section 7. For the purpose of providing the funds required to pay as the same become due (i) the principal of and interest and redemption premium, if any, on the Bonds (including the Compound Accreted Value of any Capital Appreciation Bonds), (ii) the purchase price of Bonds that are subject to optional or mandatory tender for purchase by the owners thereof, to the extent not otherwise provided for pursuant to the terms of a Credit Facility (as defined in Section 12 hereof), (iii) such amounts as may be payable under Interest Rate Exchange Agreements (as defined in Section 14 hereof) from the direct annual tax described below, (iv) amounts (other than periodic fees and expenses) payable to providers of Credit Facilities as described in Section 12 hereof and (v) to the extent determined by an Authorized Officer to be necessary or desirable, periodic fees and expenses payable to parties involved in the provision of ongoing services relating to the Bonds, the Outstanding Indebtedness, the Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements or Interest Rate Exchange Agreements, including parties such as those identified by an Authorized Officer in a notification of sale as described in Section 12 hereof and parties providing similar ongoing services, such as rating agencies and entities providing financial market information to be used in connection with the structuring and sale of the Bonds (the "Ongoing Financing Services"), there is hereby levied and there shall be collected a direct annual tax upon all taxable property in the City for the years and in the amounts as follows:
Year	AMOUNT	YEAR	AMOUNT
2012	\$150,000,000	2033	\$150,000,000
2013	150,000,000	2034	150,000,000
2014	150,000,000	2035	150,000,000
2015	150,000,000	2036	150,000,000
2016	150,000,000	2037	150,000,000
2017	150,000,000	2038	150,000,000
2018	150,000,000	2039	150,000,000
2019	150,000,000	2040	150,000,000
2020	150,000,000	2041	150,000,000
2021	150,000,000	2042	150,000,000
2022	150,000,000	2043	150,000,000
2023	150,000,000	2044	150,000,000
2024	150,000,000	. 2045	150,000,000
2025	150,000,000	2046	150,000,000
2026	150,000,000	2047	150,000,000
2027	150,000,000	2048	150,000,000
2028	150,000,000	2049	150,000,000
2029	150,000,000	2050	150,000,000
2030	150,000,000	2051	150,000,000
2031	150,000,000	2052	150,000,000
2032	150,000,000		

; provided that collections of such levy for any year in an amount in excess of that necessary to make the payments described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v) above (a) may be used for any lawful public purpose designated by the City Council or (b) may be reduced and abated by an Authorized Officer if such reduction is deemed desirable by an Authorized Officer in connection with the sale or sales of the Bonds, in each case as determined from time to time by an Authorized Officer as provided in Section 12 hereof.

The tax levy made in this Section is not subject to the "Aggregate Levy" limitation contained in the Chicago Property Tax Limitation Ordinance contained in Chapter 3-92 of the Municipal Code of Chicago (the "Municipal Code"), and Section 3-92-020 of the Municipal Code is hereby superseded to exclude the tax levy herein from the definition of "Aggregate Levy" contained therein.

The term "Pledged Taxes" means (i) the taxes hereinabove levied for collection for the purpose of providing the funds necessary to make the payments described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii), (iv) and (v) of the first paragraph of this Section 7, and (ii) subject to the provisions of Section 15 hereof, the proceeds of taxes levied for the years from and after 2011 in connection with the issuance of the Outstanding Indebtedness to the extent such tax collections are not necessary for the payment of the Outstanding Indebtedness due to the refunding thereof as authorized herein or pursuant to any other authorization, and the term "Pledged Taxes" shall also include any amounts deposited into the hereinafter-defined Bond Fund or deposited with

21730 JOURNAL--CITY COUNCIL--CHICAGO 3/14/2012

the Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent (as hereinafter defined) by an Authorized Officer for the purpose of paying principal of and interest on the Bonds and any accrued interest received and deposited in the Bond Fund or the Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Account, if established pursuant to Section 9 hereof.

As provided in Section 12 or otherwise, the City reserves the right to abate all or a portion of the Pledged Taxes required to be levied in any year if and to the extent on or before March 31 of the next succeeding calendar year (or such earlier date as may be required by law), the City has on hand amounts dedicated to the payments described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) of the first paragraph of this Section 7 due during the one-year period commencing on January 2 of such succeeding calendar year. The City may, but shall not be required to, cause the levy or extension in any year of taxes for the payment of the costs of Ongoing Financing Services.

Section 8. The City shall appropriate or otherwise provide amounts sufficient to pay (i) principal of and interest on the Bonds (including the Compound Accreted Value of any Capital Appreciation Bonds), (ii) amounts (other than periodic fees and expenses) payable to providers of Credit Facilities as described in Section 12 hereof to the payment of which the City has pledged its full faith and credit and (iii) Interest Rate Exchange Agreements to the payment of which the City has pledged its full faith and credit for the years such amounts are due, and the City hereby covenants to take timely action as required by law to carry out the provisions of this Section, but, if for any such year it fails to do so, this Ordinance shall constitute a continuing appropriation ordinance of such amounts without any further action on the part of the City Council.

Section 9. Each Authorized Officer is authorized to establish one or more special accounts, if determined to be necessary in connection with the sale of any of the Bonds, separate and segregated from all other funds and accounts of the City, which shall either be (i) held by an Authorized Officer (each a "Bond Fund") or (ii) maintained with a bank or trust company to be designated by an Authorized Officer (each an "Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Account") pursuant to an escrow agreement (each an "Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agreement"), between the City and the applicable Escrow Agent named therein (each an "Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent"), and one or more of the Mayor or an Authorized Officer are hereby authorized to execute and deliver one or more Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agreements in connection with the sale of the Bonds in such form as the officers so executing such agreement may deem appropriate in accordance with the provisions of this Ordinance.

In lieu of the proceeds of such taxes being deposited with the City Treasurer, any such Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agreement may authorize the County Collectors of Cook and DuPage Counties, Illinois to deposit the proceeds of such taxes directly into the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Account, if such Account has been created.

Section 10. If the Pledged Taxes to be applied to the payment of the Bonds are not available in time to make any payments of principal of or interest on the Bonds when due, then the appropriate fiscal officers of the City are hereby directed to make such payments from any other moneys, revenues, receipts, income, assets or funds of the City that are legally available for that purpose in advancement of the collection of such Pledged Taxes, and when the proceeds thereof are received, such other funds shall be replenished, all to the end that the credit of the City may be preserved by the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.

Section 11. A copy of this Ordinance, duly certified by the City Clerk, shall be filed in the respective offices of the County Clerks of Cook and DuPage Counties, Illinois (the "County Clerks"), and such filing shall constitute the authority for and it shall be the duty of said County Clerks, in each year beginning in 2013, to and including 2053, to extend the taxes levied pursuant to Section 7 hereof for collection in such year, such taxes to be in addition to and in excess of all other taxes heretofore or hereafter authorized to be levied by the City on its behalf.

A copy of this Ordinance, duly certified by the City Clerk, shall also be filed with each applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent, if any, each applicable Bond Registrar, and if the County Collectors of Cook and DuPage Counties are authorized to deposit the proceeds of the taxes levied pursuant to Section 7 hereof directly with an Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent pursuant to Section 9 hereof, with such County Collectors.

Section 12. Each Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to sell all or any portion of the Bonds, other than the Retail Bonds and the Direct Purchase Bonds which shall be sold as provided in the following two paragraphs, from time to time to or at the direction of an underwriter or group of underwriters to be selected by such Authorized Officer (the *"Underwriters"*), with the concurrence of the Chairman of the Committee on Finance of the City Council (the *"Chairman"*), on such terms as such Authorized Officer may deem to be in the best interests of the City within the limitations set forth in this Ordinance.

Each Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to sell Retail Bonds from time to time on such terms as such Authorized Officer may deem to be in the best interests of the City within the limitations contained in this Ordinance and, in connection therewith, to appoint an agent or group of agents to be selected by such Authorized Officer (the "Selling Agents"), with the concurrence of the Chairman, for the purpose of soliciting purchases of the Retail Bonds by individual investors, each sale of Retail Bonds solicited by the Selling Agents to be made with the concurrence of the Chairman.

The Bonds may be sold as Direct Purchase Bonds in a manner and containing such terms authorized by an Authorized Officer, including pursuant to a placement agent arrangement, to a purchaser or purchasers other than the Underwriters (the "Direct Purchasers"), such Direct Purchasers to be selected by an Authorized Officer and such sale being permitted either at par or with a discount or premium. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to do all such things and to execute and deliver such additional documents, agreements and certificates as shall be necessary in connection with the sale of Direct Purchase Bonds.

The principal amount of and the interest on the Bonds (including the Compound Accreted Value of any Capital Appreciation Bonds and based on reasonable estimates of the interest to be paid on Variable Rate Bonds) sold of each series and maturity in the aggregate 21732

(after taking into account mandatory redemptions) shall not exceed the amount levied therefor as specified in Section 7 hereof. The Bonds may be sold from time to time as an Authorized Officer shall determine that the proceeds of such sales are needed.

Subsequent to the sale of any series of Bonds or, in the case of the Retail Bonds, subsequent to the sale of all Bonds that are the subject of a Selling Agent Agreement (as hereinafter defined), an Authorized Officer shall file in the office of the City Clerk a notification of sale directed to the City Council setting forth (i) the series designation, the aggregate principal amount and authorized denominations of, maturity schedule and redemption provisions for the Bonds sold, (ii) the principal amounts of the Bonds sold as Current Interest Bonds, Capital Appreciation Bonds, Convertible Bonds and Variable Rate Bonds, respectively, and whether any of the Bonds are sold as Retail Bonds, (iii) in the case of the sale of the Retail Bonds or Direct Purchase Bonds, the principal amounts of such Bonds sold as Current Interest Bonds, Capitalized Appreciation Bonds, Convertible Bonds and Variable Rate Bonds, respectively, (iv) in the case of Bonds sold as Capital Appreciation Bonds, (A) the Original Principal Amounts of and Yields to Maturity on the Capital Appreciation Bonds being sold and (B) a table of Compound Accreted Values per minimum authorized Compound Accreted Value at maturity for any Capital Appreciation Bonds being sold, setting forth the Compound Accreted Value of each such Capital Appreciation Bond on each semiannual compounding date, (v) the interest rates on the Current Interest Bonds sold or, in the case of Variable Rate Bonds, a description of the method of determining the interest rate applicable to such Variable Rate Bonds from time to time, (vi) the specific maturities, series and amounts of the Outstanding Indebtedness to be refunded with proceeds of the Bonds, (vii) a description of any Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements to be terminated, amended or otherwise modified in connection with the refunding of such Outstanding Indebtedness and identifying any settlement, breakage or termination amount to be paid in connection with each such termination, amendment or modification, (viii) the date on and price at which the Outstanding Indebtedness selected for refunding shall be redeemed (if such redemption shall occur prior to stated maturity or pursuant to mandatory sinking fund redemption), (ix) the disposition of the taxes levied for the years from and after 2011 for the payment of the Outstanding Indebtedness or any Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements as authorized by Section 15 hereof, (x) the identity of the insurer or insurers issuing the insurance policy or policies, if any, referred to below, and the identity of the provider or providers of one or more Credit Facilities, if any, for such Bonds, (xi) the identity of the Underwriters (or, in the case of Retail Bonds, the Selling Agents and in the case of Direct Purchase Bonds, the Direct Purchasers) selected for such Bonds, (xii) the identity of the applicable Bond Registrar and any trustee or trustees selected by an Authorized Officer for such Bonds, (xiii) the identity of any remarketing agent retained in connection with the issuance of Variable Rate Bonds, if any, (xiv) the compensation paid to the Underwriters (or, in the case of Retail Bonds, the Selling Agents) in connection with such sale, (xv) the identity of any Refunding Escrow Agent (as defined in Section 13(b) hereof) appointed by an Authorized Officer in connection with the refunding of Outstanding Indebtedness, and (xvi) any other matter authorized by this Ordinance to be determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of the sale of the Bonds of each series.

Either Authorized Officer is hereby authorized and directed to cause all necessary notices of redemption of the Outstanding Indebtedness selected for refunding as provided above to be given in accordance with the terms of the respective ordinances or indentures, as applicable, authorizing the Outstanding Indebtedness.

The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute and deliver a contract of purchase with respect to each sale of the Bonds to, or at the direction of, the Underwriters in substantially the form previously used for similar general obligation bonds of the City or to the Direct Purchasers, with appropriate revisions to reflect the terms and provisions of the Bonds and such other revisions in text as the Mayor or an Authorized Officer shall determine are necessary or desirable in connection with the sale of the Bonds. The compensation paid to the Underwriters in connection with any sale of Bonds shall not exceed three percent of the principal amount of the Bonds being sold. Nothing contained in this Ordinance shall limit the sale of the Bonds or any maturity or maturities thereof at a price or prices in excess of the principal amount thereof.

The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute and deliver a contract with Selling Agents pursuant to which the Selling Agents shall solicit purchases of the Retail Bonds by individual investors (a "Selling Agent Agreement") substantially in the form of the selling agent agreement previously entered into by the City in connection with the sale of Retail Bonds, but with such revisions in text as the Mayor or an Authorized Officer executing the same shall determine are necessary or desirable, the execution thereof by the Mayor or such Authorized Officer to evidence the City Council's approval of all such revisions. The aggregate compensation paid to the Selling Agents pursuant to any Selling Agent Agreement shall not exceed three percent of the principal amount of the Retail Bonds sold pursuant to such Selling Agent Agreement. The terms of any Selling Agent Agreement may provide for the delegation by an Authorized Officer to one or more Deputy Comptrollers of authority to approve the final terms of sale of any Retail Bonds pursuant to such Selling Agent Agreement within parameters established by an Authorized Officer consistent with the terms and limitations of this Ordinance. Any Selling Agent Agreement may also contain provisions pursuant to which a person receiving an ownership interest in any Retail Bonds through the death of a Bondholder shall have the right to sell such Retail Bonds back to the City at a price of not to exceed 105 percent of par and setting forth the terms and conditions of the exercise of such right. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer (or delegate as authorized above) is hereby authorized to do all such things and to execute and deliver such additional documents, agreements and certificates as shall be necessary in connection with the sale of Retail Bonds from time to time pursuant to a Selling Agent Agreement, including any such document, agreement or certificate necessary to describe the terms of Retail Bonds then being sold.

In connection with any sale of the Bonds, an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to obtain one or more policies of bond insurance from recognized bond insurers selected by an Authorized Officer, if such Authorized Officer determines such bond insurance to be desirable in connection with such sale of the Bonds. Either Authorized Officer may, on behalf of the City, make covenants with such bond insurer that are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Ordinance and are necessary to carry out the purposes of this Ordinance.

In connection with any sale of the Bonds, the Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to obtain one or more letters of credit, lines of credit, standby bond purchase

21734

agreements, or similar credit or liquidity facilities (a "Credit Facility") with one or more financial The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to enter into a institutions. reimbursement agreement and/or standby bond purchase agreement and to execute and issue a promissory note in connection with the provisions of each Credit Facility. Any Credit Facility, reimbursement agreement or standby bond purchase agreement shall be in substantially the form of the credit facilities, reimbursement agreements and standby bond purchase agreements previously entered into by the City in connection with the sale of general obligation bonds or notes, but with such revisions in text as the Mayor or an Authorized Officer executing the same shall determine are necessary or desirable, the execution thereof by the Mayor or an Authorized Officer to evidence the City Council's approval of all such revisions. The annual fee paid to any financial institution that provides a Credit Facility with respect to all or a portion of a series of the Bonds shall not exceed one and one-half percent of the average principal amount of such Bonds outstanding during such annual period. The final form of any reimbursement agreement and/or standby bond purchase agreement entered into by the City with respect to the Bonds shall be attached to the notification of sale filed in the office of the City Clerk pursuant to this section Each such promissory note shall be a general obligation of the City for the payment of which, both principal and interest, the City pledges its full faith, credit and resources. Each promissory note, and any Bond owned or held as collateral by any such financial institution in its capacity as a provider of a Credit Facility shall bear interest at a rate not exceeding 15 percent per annum and shall mature not later than the final maturity date of the related Bonds secured by such reimbursement agreement or standby bond purchase agreement. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute and deliver any such reimbursement agreement or standby bond purchase agreement, and any amendment thereto or replacement thereof, under the seal of the City affixed and attested by the City Clerk.

In the event that Bonds are sold so as to require the levy of taxes for any year specified in Section 7 hereof for the purpose of making the payments described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) of the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof in an amount less than the amount specified for such year in the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof, then an Authorized Officer shall, on or prior to March 31 of the calendar year next succeeding such year, notify the City Council of the determination made pursuant to clauses (a) and (b) of the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof regarding the application of any resulting excess levy collections, and, in addition, in connection with a determination made pursuant to clause (b) of the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof, an Authorized Officer shall file in the respective offices of the County Clerks certificates of tax abatement for such year. In the event that upon the final sale of the Bonds of all series, such Bonds have been sold so as to require the levy of taxes in any year specified in Section 7 hereof for the purpose of making the payments described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) of the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof in an amount less than the amount specified for such year in Section 7 hereof, then there shall be included, in the final notification of sale to the City Council described in the fourth (4th) paragraph of this Section 12, the determination made pursuant to clauses (a) and (b) of the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof regarding the application of any resulting excess levy collections for such year and any succeeding year and, in addition, in connection with a determination made pursuant to clause (b) of the first paragraph of Section 7 hereof, an Authorized Officer shall file in the respective offices of the County Clerks certificates of tax abatement for such year or years. If any of the Bonds are not to be sold and issued as provided herein and no levy collections are to be applied for the purposes of paying the costs of Ongoing Financing Services as determined by an Authorized Officer, the corresponding taxes herein levied to pay debt service thereon shall be abated in full. Any certificate of abatement delivered pursuant to this paragraph shall refer to the amount of taxes levied pursuant to Section 7 hereof, shall indicate the amount of reduction in the amount of taxes levied by the City resulting from the sale or sales of the Bonds or the non-issuance thereof, which reduced amount is to be abated from such taxes, and shall further indicate the remainder of such taxes which is to be extended for collection by said County Clerks.

The preparation, use and distribution of a preliminary official statement, an official statement or any other disclosure document relating to each sale and issuance of the Bonds are hereby ratified and approved. The Mayor and each Authorized Officer are each hereby authorized to execute and deliver an official statement or other disclosure document relating to each sale and issuance of the Bonds on behalf of the City. The preliminary official statement, official statement and other disclosure documents herein authorized shall be substantially similar to those previously used for general obligation bonds of the City, and shall contain the terms and provisions of the Bonds, the manner in which the Bonds shall be sold, the use of proceeds of the Bonds, financial information for the City, and such other information as the Mayor or any Authorized Officer determines to be advisable under the circumstances.

In connection with any sale of the Bonds, an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute and deliver one or more Continuing Disclosure Undertakings (each a "Continuing Disclosure Undertaking") evidencing the City's agreement to comply with the requirements of Section (b)(5) of Rule 15c2-12, adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, in a form approved by the Corporation Counsel. Upon its execution and delivery on behalf of the City as herein provided, each Continuing Disclosure Undertaking will be binding on the City, and the officers, employees and agents of the City are hereby authorized to do all such acts and things and to execute all such documents as may be necessary to carry out and comply with the provisions of each Continuing Disclosure Undertaking as executed. Either Authorized Officer is hereby further authorized to amend each Continuing Disclosure Undertaking in accordance with its respective terms from time to time following its execution and delivery as said officer shall deem necessary. In addition, an Authorized Officer is authorized to make all future filings with the Electronic Municipal Market Access system operated by the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board or such other municipal securities information repository as shall be designated by the SEC, all in accordance with the provisions of Securities and Exchange Commission Rule 15c2-12(b)(5) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Ordinance, the sole remedies for any failure by the City to comply with any Continuing Disclosure Undertaking shall be the ability of the beneficial owner of any applicable Bond to seek mandamus or specific performance by court order to cause the City to comply with its obligations under such Continuing Disclosure Undertaking.

The Bonds shall be duly prepared and executed in the form and manner provided herein and delivered to the purchasers in accordance with the applicable terms of sale.

The Mayor, each Authorized Officer, the City Treasurer and the City Clerk are each hereby authorized to execute and deliver such other documents and agreements (including

21736 JOURNAL--CITY COUNCIL--CHICAGO 3/14/2012

such contracts, such intergovernmental agreements or such grant agreements with not-for-profit organizations, educational or cultural institutions or for-profit organizations or to assist the State of Illinois, the United States of America, or other municipal corporations, units of local government or school districts in the State of Illinois, receiving proceeds of the Bonds as an Authorized Officer shall deem necessary and appropriate) and perform such other acts prior to or following the issuance of the Bonds as may be necessary or desirable in connection with the issuance of the Bonds and any transactions contemplated herein related to the application of the proceeds of the Bonds or collections or application of taxes levied for the payment of the Bonds or the Outstanding Indebtedness or other purposes hereunder, but subject to any limitations on or restrictions of such power or authority as herein set forth, and any such actions heretofore taken by the Mayor, an Authorized Officer, the City Treasurer or the City Clerk in accordance with the provisions hereof are hereby ratified and approved. With respect to each grant of Bond proceeds, each Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to designate in writing, with the written concurrence of the Budget Director of the City (the "Budget Director"), (i) one or more City departments or agencies to administer such grant, and (ii) the head of the City department or agency who shall be authorized to execute a grant agreement and such other documents, agreements or instruments as shall be deemed necessary or desirable by such City department or agency head. Upon any such written designation by an Authorized Officer with respect to a grant of Bond proceeds, such City department or agency shall be authorized to administer such grant and the head of such City department or agency shall be authorized to execute a grant agreement and such other documents, agreements or instruments as such official shall deem necessary or desirable.

Section 13. The proceeds from the sale of any series of the Bonds shall be used as follows:

(a) The sum representing the accrued interest received, if any, shall be used to pay the first interest becoming due on the Bonds sold, and to that end, shall be deposited in the applicable Bond Fund or the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Account, if established.

From the sale proceeds derived from any such sale of a series of the (b) Bonds, (i) such sum as may be determined by an Authorized Officer to be necessary to pay not more than three years of interest on the Bonds issued to pay costs of the Project may be used to pay such interest, and to that end, may be deposited in the applicable Bond Fund or the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Account, if established; (ii) the sum determined by an Authorized Officer to be necessary to pay the costs of the Project shall be set aside, held and invested at the direction of an Authorized Officer, as separate funds of the City pending such payment, provided that proceeds of the Bonds issued to finance the Pension Contributions shall be paid into the Pension Funds as and when required by law; (iii) the sum determined by an Authorized Officer to capitalize or fund interest on Outstanding Indebtedness shall be deposited into the respective debt service funds established for the Outstanding Indebtedness; (iv) the sum determined by an Authorized Officer to be sufficient to pay the Outstanding Indebtedness being refunded at or prior to their respective maturities, at a price of par, the applicable redemption premium and accrued interest thereon up to and including said redemption

21737

or maturity dates shall be deposited into the respective debt service funds established for the Outstanding Indebtedness or into one or more "Refunded Bonds Escrow Accounts" to be held by one or more banks or trust companies to be designated by an Authorized Officer (each a "Refunding Escrow Agent"), each pursuant to the terms of an escrow agreement (each a "Refunding Escrow Agreement"), and the Mayor, an Authorized Officer and the City Clerk, or any of them, are hereby authorized to execute and deliver each Refunding Escrow Agreement, and any amendment thereto, in such form as the officer so executing shall deem appropriate to effect the refunding or refundings described in this paragraph and (v) the sum determined by an Authorized Officer to be sufficient to provide for the payment of any settlement, breakage or termination amount payable in connection with the termination, amendment or modification of an Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreement shall be paid to the City's counterparty or counterparties thereunder. Notwithstanding any provision of the Municipal Code, investments acquired with proceeds of the Bonds or investment income thereon may mature beyond ten years from the date of acquisition, and may include but are not limited to agreements entered into between the City and providers of securities under which agreements such providers agree to purchase from or sell to the City specified securities on specific dates at predetermined prices, all as established at the time of execution of any such agreement and as set forth in such agreement, and guaranteed investment contracts, forward purchase agreements and other similar investment vehicles. Such guaranteed investment contracts, forward purchase agreements and other similar investment vehicles may to the extent permitted by operative authorizing documents and by applicable law, be assigned or transferred from one bond transaction to another or apply to the proceeds of more than one bond^c transaction on a commingled or non-commingled basis, as determined by an Authorized Officer. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to enter into any amendments to or restatements of existing documents or to execute new documents, to consent to actions being taken by others or to obtain the consent of other parties, as may be necessary or desirable in this respect. Investment income derived from Bond proceeds may be (w) expended for the same purposes for which Bond proceeds may be expended, (x) used for the payment or prepayment of City debt obligations, (y) deposited in the Corporate Fund of the City or (z) rebated to the United States of America as provided in Section 16 hereof, all as determined by an Authorized Officer or the Budget Director. Any commingled investment income from guaranteed investment contracts, forward purchase agreements and other similar investment vehicles shall be apportioned among bond transactions as determined by an Authonized Officer or as otherwise required by operative authorizing documents and applicable law.

(c) From the sale proceeds of a series of the Bonds not applied as provided in paragraphs (a) and (b), above, the amount deemed necessary by an Authorized Officer shall be applied to the payment of the costs of issuance of such Bonds, including the premium or fee for bond insurance or other credit or liquidity enhancement, if any, and any unexpended portion of the sale proceeds shall be paid to the City.

The costs of the Project may be paid directly by the City or may be financed by the making of grants for the implementation of the Project to (i) not-for-profit organizations,

educational or cultural institutions or for-profit organizations, (ii) the United States of America, (iii) the State of Illinois or (iv) other units of local government, political subdivisions, municipal corporations or school districts in the State of Illinois, including any operating division thereof, all as determined by an Authorized Officer.

An Authorized Officer shall report to the City Council with respect to the expenditure of the proceeds of each series of the Bonds issued hereunder to pay the costs of the Project. Such reports shall be made no later than August 1 of each year, commencing August 1, 2013, with respect to expenditures made during the preceding calendar year. No report shall be required hereunder following any calendar year in which no proceeds of any series of the Bonds are expended to pay costs of the Project.

The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute and Section 14. deliver, with respect to all or any portion of the Outstanding Indebtedness, the Bonds, and any General Obligation Indebtedness (as defined below) that may be issued in the future (collectively, "City Indebtedness"), from time to time one or more agreements, or options to enter into such agreements, with counterparties selected by an Authorized Officer, the purpose of which is to provide to the City (i) an interest rate basis, cash flow basis, or other basis different from that provided in the related City Indebtedness for the payment of interest or (ii) with respect to a future delivery of general obligation bonds, notes or commercial paper (collectively, "General Obligation Indebtedness"), one or more of a guaranteed interest rate, interest rate basis, cash flow basis, or purchase price (such agreements or options to enter into such agreements being collectively referred to as "Interest Rate Exchange Agreements"). Interest Rate Exchange Agreements include without limitation agreements or contracts commonly known as interest rate exchange, swaps, including forward starting swaps, collar, caps, or derivative agreements, forward payment conversion agreements, interest rate locks, forward bond purchase agreements, bond warrant agreements, or bond purchase option agreements and also include agreements granting to the City or a counterparty an option to enter into any of the foregoing and agreements or contracts providing for payments based on levels of or changes in interest rates, including a change in an interest rate index, to exchange cash flows or a series of payments, or to hedge payment, rate spread, or similar exposure. The stated aggregate notional amount (net of offsetting transactions) under all Interest Rate Exchange Agreements related to certain City Indebtedness shall not exceed the principal amount of such City Indebtedness to which such Interest Rate Exchange Agreements relate. For purposes of the immediately preceding sentence, "offsetting transactions" shall include any transaction which is intended to hedge, modify or otherwise affect another outstanding transaction or its economic results. The offsetting transaction need not be based on the same index or rate option as the related City Indebtedness or the transaction being offset and need not be with the same counterparty as the transaction being offset. Examples of offsetting transactions include, without limitation, a floating-to-fixed rate interest rate swap being offset by a fixed-to-floating rate interest rate swap, and a fixed-to-floating rate interest rate swap being offset by a floating-to-fixed rate interest rate swap or an interest rate cap or floor or a floating-to-floating interest rate swap.

Any Interest Rate Exchange Agreement to the extent practicable shall be in substantially the form of either the 2002 ISDA Master Agreement or the Local Currency — Single Jurisdiction

3/14/2012

21739

version or the Multicurrency --- Cross Border version of the 1992 ISDA Master Agreement (including a Schedule and/or a Credit Support Annex to such Schedule, if applicable) published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc. ("ISDA") or any successor form to either published by ISDA, and in the appropriate confirmations of transactions governed by the applicable agreement, with such insertions, completions and modifications thereof as shall be approved by the officer of the City executing the same, his or her execution to constitute conclusive evidence of the City Council's approval of such insertions, completions and modifications thereof. Should any ISDA form not be the appropriate form to accomplish the objectives of the City under this Section 14, then such other agreement as may be appropriate is hereby approved, the execution by the Mayor or an Authorized Officer being conclusive evidence of the City Council's approval of such insertions, completions and modifications thereof. Amounts payable by the City under any Interest Rate Exchange Agreement shall (i) constitute a general obligation of the City for which is pledged its full faith and credit, (ii) be payable from a tax unlimited as to rate or amount that may have heretofore or shall be hereafter levied by the City Council (including, with respect only to an Interest Rate Exchange Agreement relating to the Bonds, the tax levy described in Section 7 hereof), (iii) constitute operating expenses of the City payable from any monies, revenues, income, assets or funds of the City available for such purpose, or (iv) constitute any combination of (i), (ii), and (iii), all as shall be determined by an Authorized Officer. Nothing contained in this Section 14 shall limit or restrict the authority of the Mayor or an Authorized Officer to enter into similar agreements pursuant to prior or subsequent authorization of the City Council.

The Mayor and an Authorized Officer are hereby authorized to take all actions necessary to assign, terminate, amend or modify all or a portion of any Interest Rate Exchange Agreement upon a determination that such assignment, termination, amendment or modification is in the best financial interest of the City. Any settlement, breakage or termination amount payable as a result of such assignment, termination, amendment or modification may be paid from proceeds of sale of the Bonds or General Obligation Indebtedness or from any lawfully available funds of the City.

Any amounts received by the City pursuant to any Interest Rate Exchange Agreement (other than regularly scheduled payment amounts) are hereby authorized to be expended for any purpose for which the proceeds of the related City Indebtedness are authorized to be expended and for the payment or prepayment of any City Indebtedness, all as determined by an Authorized Officer.

In addition to the foregoing, the Mayor and an Authorized Officer are hereby authorized to take all actions necessary to assign, terminate, amend or modify all or a portion of any agreement of the type described herein as an Interest Rate Exchange Agreement with respect to any Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness upon a determination that such assignment, termination, amendment or modification is in the best financial interest of the City. Any settlement, breakage or termination amount payable as a result of such assignment, termination, amendment or modification may be paid from the sources provided for the payment of such agreements in the proceedings authorizing the Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness to which such agreements relate or from any other lawfully available funds of the City.

JOURNAL--CITY COUNCIL--CHICAGO

Section 15 The taxes levied for the years from and after 2011 for the payment of the Outstanding Indebtedness or amounts due under any Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreement, to the extent the collection of such taxes is not necessary for the payment of all or a portion of the Outstanding Indebtedness due to the refunding thereof or for the payment of amounts due under an Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreement due to the termination of such Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreement as authorized herein or pursuant to any other authorization, may, at the direction of an Authorized Officer, be applied (A) as set forth in the next paragraph or (B) to any other lawful public purpose of the City designated by the City Council including (i) the purposes set forth in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) of the first paragraph of Section 7 of this Ordinance, (ii) the payment of the costs of any capital projects for which funds have been lawfully appropriated or (iii) the abatement of such taxes. There shall be prepared by an Authorized Officer and filed with the County Clerks a certificate of reduction of taxes heretofore levied for the payment of the Outstanding Indebtedness selected for refunding by an Authorized Officer as provided in Sections 12 and 13 hereof and directing the abatement of the taxes heretofore levied to pay the Outstanding Indebtedness being refunded, including the taxes levied for the years from and after 2012, if so determined by an Authorized Officer as provided in the preceding sentence. In addition, any proceeds of the Outstanding Indebtedness being held for the payment of the Outstanding Indebtedness, to the extent such proceeds are not necessary for the payment of the Outstanding Indebtedness due to the refunding thereof as authorized herein or pursuant to any other authorization, may, at the direction of an Authorized Officer, be applied to any lawful public purpose of the City designated by the City Council, including the payment of the Bonds (but in the case of Bonds the interest on which is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes, only upon receipt by the City of an opinion of Bond Counsel to the effect that such will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Bonds).

Furthermore, notwithstanding any other provision hereof, taxes levied for the years 2011 to 2013, inclusive, for the payment of Outstanding Indebtedness, to the extent the collection of such taxes is not necessary for the payment of all or a portion of the Outstanding Indebtedness due to the refunding thereof with the proceeds of the Bonds may, in addition to the other purposes set forth above, be applied to the payment of the principal of and interest due on general obligation commercial paper notes due on or before January 31, 2016, at the direction of an Authorized Officer. Any directions or determinations by an Authorized Officer pursuant to this paragraph shall be filed with the City Clerk no later than the date a levy is applied to the payment of commercial paper as provided herein.

Section 16. The City covenants that it will take no action in the investment of the proceeds of the Bonds (other than Bonds issued as bonds the interest on which is not excludable from the gross income of the owner thereof for federal income tax purposes) which would result in making the interest payable on any of such Bonds subject to federal income taxes by reason of such Bonds being classified as "arbitrage bonds" within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code.

The City further covenants that it will act with respect to the proceeds of Bonds (other than Bonds issued as bonds the interest on which is not excludable from the gross income of the owner thereof for federal income tax purposes), the earnings on the proceeds of such Bonds

21740

and any other moneys on deposit in any fund or account maintained in respect of such Bonds, including, if necessary, a rebate of such earnings to the United States of America, in a manner which would cause the interest on such Bonds to continue to be exempt from federal income taxation under Section 103(a) of the Code.

Each Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute such certifications, tax returns, covenants and agreements as shall be necessary, in the opinion of nationally recognized bond counsel, or in the best interest of the City, as determined by an Authorized Officer, to evidence the City's compliance with the covenants contained in this section. Each Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute one or more declarations of intent to reimburse costs of the Project in accordance with the Code and the Treasury Regulations thereunder.

Section 17. This Ordinance is prepared in accordance with the powers of the City as a home rule unit under Article VII of the 1970 Illinois Constitution. The appropriate officers of the City are hereby authorized to take such actions and do such things as shall be necessary to perform, carry out, give effect to and consummate the transactions contemplated by this Ordinance and the Bonds, including, but not limited to, the exercise following the delivery date of any of the Bonds of any power or authority delegated to such official of the City under this Ordinance with respect to the Bonds upon the initial issuance thereof, but subject to any limitations on or restrictions of such power or authority as herein set forth, and any actions heretofore taken by such officers of the City in accordance with the provisions of this Ordinance are hereby ratified and approved.

Section 18. The Mayor and each Authorized Officer may each designate another to act as their respective proxy and, as applicable, to affix their respective signatures to the Bonds whether in temporary or definitive form, and any other instrument, certificate or document required to be signed by the Mayor or an Authorized Officer pursuant to this Ordinance and any instrument, certificate or document required thereby. In such case, each shall send to the City Council written notice of the person so designated by each, such notice stating the name of the person so selected and identifying the instruments, certificates and documents which such person shall be authorized to sign as proxy for the Mayor and each Authorized Officer, respectively. A written signature of the Mayor or of an Authorized Officer, respectively, executed by the person so designated underneath, shall be attached to each notice. Each notice, with the signatures attached, shall be recorded in the Journal of Proceedings of the City Council for such date and filed in the office of the City Clerk. When the signature of the Mayor is placed on an instrument, certificate or document at the direction of the Mayor in the specified manner, the same, in all respects, shall be as binding on the City as if signed by the Mayor in person. When the signature of an Authorized Officer is so affixed to an instrument, certificate or document at the direction of such Authorized Officer, the same, in all respects, shall be as binding on the City as if signed by such Authorized Officer in person.

Section 19. If requested by the Bond Registrar, the Mayor, each Authorized Officer and the City Clerk are each authorized to execute the standard form of agreement between the City and the Bond Registrar with respect to the obligations and duties thereof.

21742

Section 20. If payment or provision for payment is made, to or for the registered owners of all or a portion of the Bonds, of the Compound Accreted Value of any Capital, Appreciation Bond and the principal of and interest due and to become due on any Current Interest Bond or Variable Rate Bond at the times and in the manner stipulated therein, and there is paid or caused to be paid to the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent as provided in Section 9 hereof or such bank or trust company as shall be designated by an Authorized Officer (such bank or trust company hereinafter referred to as a "Defeasance Escrow Agent"), all sums of money due and to become due according to the provisions hereof, then these presents and the estate and rights hereby granted shall cease, . terminate and be void as to those Bonds or portions thereof except for purposes of registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds and any such payment from such moneys or obligations. Any Bond shall be deemed to be paid within the meaning of this section when payment of the Compound Accreted Value of any such Capital Appreciation Bond or the principal of any such Current Interest Bond, plus interest thereon to the due date thereof (whether such due date be by reason of maturity or upon redemption as provided in this Ordinance or otherwise), either (a) shall have been made or caused to have been made in accordance with the terms thereof, or (b) shall have been provided for by irrevocably depositing with the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent as provided in Section 9 hereof or a Defeasance Escrow Agent, in trust and exclusively for such payment, (1) moneys sufficient to make such payment or (2)(A) direct obligations of the United States of America; (B) obligations of agencies of the United States of America, the timely payment of principal of and interest on which are guaranteed by the United States of America; (C) obligations of the following agencies: Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corp. (FHLMC) debt obligations, Farm Credit System (formerly: Federal Land Banks, Federal Intermediate Credit Banks, and Banks for Cooperatives) debt obligations, Federal Home Loan Banks (FHL Banks) debt obligations, Fannie Mae debt obligations, Financing Corp. (FICO) debt obligations, Resolution Funding Corp. (REFCORP) debt obligations, and U.S. Agency for International Development (U.S. A.I.D.) Guaranteed notes; (D) pre-refunded municipal obligations defined as follows: any bonds or other obligations of any state of the United States of America or of any agency, instrumentality or local governmental unit of any such state which are not callable at the option of the obligor prior to maturity or as to which irrevocable instructions have been given by the obligor to call on the date specified in the notice; or (E) instruments evidencing an ownership interest in obligations described in the preceding clauses (A), (B) and (C), or (3) a combination of the investments described in clauses (1) and (2) above, such amounts so deposited being available or maturing as to principal and interest in such amounts and at such times, without consideration of any reinvestment thereof, as will insure the availability of sufficient moneys to make such payment (all as confirmed by a nationally recognized firm of independent public accountants). At such times as a Bond shall be deemed to be paid hereunder, as aforesaid, it shall no longer be secured by or entitled to the benefits of this Ordinance, except for the purposes of registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds and any such payment from such moneys or obligations.

No such deposit under this section shall be made or accepted hereunder and no use made of any such deposit unless, in the case of Bonds (other than Bonds issued as bonds the interest on which is not excludable from the gross income of the owner thereof for federal income tax purposes), the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent or the applicable Defeasance Escrow Agent, as the case may be, shall have received an opinion of nationally recognized municipal bond counsel to the effect that such deposit and use would not cause any of such Bonds to be treated as "*arbitrage bonds*" within the meaning of Section 148 of the Code or any successor provision thereto

Nothing in this Ordinance shall prohibit a defeasance deposit of escrow securities as provided in this section or a defeasance deposit with respect to the Outstanding Indébtedness pursuant to any Refunding Escrow Agreement authorized by Section 13(b) hereof, from being subject to a subsequent sale of such escrow securities and reinvestment of all or a portion of the proceeds of that sale in escrow securities which, together with money to remain so held in trust, shall be sufficient to provide for payment of principal, redemption premium, if any, and interest on any of the defeased Bonds or Outstanding Indebtedness, as appropriate. Amounts held by the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent, any Defeasance Escrow Agent or any Refunding Escrow Agent in excess of the amounts needed so to provide for payment of the defeased Bonds or Outstanding Indebtedness, as appropriate, may be subject to withdrawal by the City. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to execute and deliver from time to time one or more agreements (and amendments thereto) with counterparties selected by an Authorized Officer, with respect to the investment and use of such excess amounts held by the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Bond Registrar, the applicable Ad Valorem Tax Escrow Agent, a Defeasance Escrow Agent or a Refunding Escrow Agent.

Section 21. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Ordinance, the terms and provisions of the trust indenture securing a series of Variable Rate Bonds as authorized in Section 2 hereof with respect to (a) the authentication, registration, transfer and destruction or loss of such Variable Rate Bonds, (b) subject to the limitation on redemption price set forth in Section 3(d) hereof, the redemption of such Variable Rate Bonds, or (c) the method of payment or defeasance of such Variable Rate Bonds, shall apply to such Variable Rate Bonds issued pursuant to this Ordinance. With respect to the Direct Purchase Bonds, an Authorized Officer is authorized to negotiate the terms and provisions of such Direct Purchase Bonds in addition to or as an alternative to the terms and provisions of the trust indenture securing a series of Variable Rate Bonds.

Section 22. Any series of the Bonds, the Outstanding Indebtedness or the Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness may be restructured in a manner authorized by the Mayor or an Authorized[®] Officer, including but not limited to (a) terminating credit enhancement or liquidity facilities for a series of Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness, (b) replacing credit enhancement or liquidity facilities for a series of Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness with similar credit enhancement or liquidity from a different provider, (c) replacing credit enhancement or liquidity facilities for a series of Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness with different forms of credit enhancement or liquidity from the same or a different provider, (d) adding additional credit enhancement or liquidity supplemental to that securing a series of Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness, (e) removing or amending provisions for a series of Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness, or in financing documents related thereto, to or for the benefit of credit enhancers or liquidity providers or adding provisions for the benefit of new or replacement credit enhancers or liquidity providers, (f) replacing an existing remarketing agent

or remarketing agents for Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness with a remarketing agent or remarketing agents selected by an Authorized Officer or assigning an existing remarketing agreement to a remarketing agent or remarketing agents. selected by an Authorized Officer, (g) converting to or adding a different interest rate mode or modes under the documents pursuant to which such Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness were issued, (h) adding a floating rate note (FRN) mode to any document pursuant to which such Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness were issued or refunding such Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness using an FRN structure, or (i) selling or remarketing Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness pursuant to a direct purchase arrangement to one or more purchasers selected by an Authorized Officer either at par or with a discount or premium, subject to any limitations or restrictions with respect to such actions being taken contained in this Ordinance with respect to the Bonds or an ordinance pursuant to which such Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness was issued, but provided, that if determined by an Authorized Officer to be necessary to achieve the financial interests of the City, such limitations or restrictions contained in an ordinance pursuant to which such Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness was issued may be exceeded, but not in excess of the comparable limitations set forth in this Ordinance. The Mayor or an Authorized Officer is hereby authorized to enter into any amendments to or restatements of existing documents or to execute new documents, to consent to actions being taken by others or to obtain the consent of other parties, and to cause to be prepared such remarketing documents, including disclosure documents, as may be necessary or desirable to effect any such debt restructuring and facilitate the remarketing of the Bonds, Outstanding Indebtedness or Outstanding Revenue Indebtedness, and to pay the fees, costs and expenses relating thereto, as the Mayor or an Authorized Officer executing the same determines is necessary and desirable, the execution thereof by the Mayor or an Authorized Officer to evidence the City Council's approval of all such amendments

Section 23. Any funds heretofore or hereafter received by the City, pursuant to any Interest Rate Exchange Agreement and in connection with Outstanding Indebtedness, are hereby authorized to be expended for the payment or prepayment of any City Indebtedness; provided however, notwithstanding the foregoing, such authorization shall not apply to any funds the expenditure of which shall have been heretofore authorized by other applicable law.

Section 24. For purposes of Treasury Regulation Section 1.150-2, the City Council hereby states its intent to finance, or to reimburse the City for the payment of the costs described in Exhibit A attached hereto by the issuance of tax-exempt obligations in an amount not to exceed \$200,000,000. No funds from sources other than such obligations are, or are expected to be, reserved or allocated, or otherwise set aside, for the payment of such costs, except as permitted by the Code. This declaration is consistent with the budgetary practices of the City.

Section 25. A. Section 3 of the 2002 Ordinance is hereby amended in its entirety to read as follows:

Section 3. Maximum Amount and Term. Without further authorization of this City Council, the maximum aggregate principal amount of all Authorized Debt outstanding under this ordinance at any time shall not exceed Five Hundred Million Dollars (\$500,000,000) (exclusive of unpaid interest and fees). All Authorized Debt shall mature on or prior to January 1, 2030.

B Section 18 of the 2002 Ordinance is hereby amended in its entirety to read as follows:

Section 18. The Line of Credit Program. (a) The Mayor or the City's Chief Financial Officer or the City Comptroller (the Chief Financial Officer and the City Comptroller each being hereinafter referred to as an "Authorized Officer") is hereby authorized to execute and deliver one (1) or more line of credit agreements (each, a "Line of Credit Agreement") with one (1) or more commercial banks and other financial institutions and in the form customarily used to provide governmental borrowers with a revolving line of credit to meet their need for working capital or interim financing for capital projects and with such terms and provisions as an Authorized Officer shall determine to be in the best interest of the City. The City Clerk is authorized to attest the same and affix thereto the corporate seal of the City or a facsimile thereof, the execution and delivery thereof to constitute conclusive evidence of this City Council's approval of each such Line of Credit Agreement.

(b) To evidence borrowings under each Line of Credit Agreement, the City is authorized to issue from time to time one (1) or more Line of Credit Notes, each to be designated "Line of Credit Note". Each Line of Credit Note shall bear interest from its date at a rate or rates not in excess of eighteen percent (18%) per annum. As determined by an Authorized Officer at the time of issuance of each Line of Credit Note, the Line of Credit Notes may be issued as notes the interest on which is either includible or excludable from gross income for federal income tax purposes under Section 103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

(c) The Line of Credit Notes shall be executed on behalf of the City with the manual or facsimile signature of the Mayor of the City, and shall be attested with the manual or facsimile signature of the City Clerk of the City, and shall have impressed or imprinted thereon the official seal of the City (or a facsimile thereof). In case any officer of the City whose signature or facsimile signature shall appear on the Line of Credit Notes shall cease to be such officer before the delivery of such Line of Credit Notes, such signature or facsimile signature thereof shall nevertheless be valid and sufficient for all purposes the same as if such officer had remained in office until delivery.

(d) Subject to the limitations contained in this ordinance, authority is hereby delegated to the Mayor or an Authorized Officer to determine (i) the aggregate principal amount of each Line of Credit Note to be issued, (ii) the date or dates thereof, (iii) the maturities thereof, (iv) the rate or rates of interest payable thereon or the method for determining such rate or rates, and (v) the one (1) or more commercial banks and other financial institutions to provide the credit under each Line of Credit Agreement.

JOURNAL--CITY COUNCIL--CHICAGO

3/14/2012

(e) To evidence the exercise of the authority delegated to the Mayor or an Authorized Officer by this ordinance, the Mayor or an Authorized Officer, as the case may be, is hereby directed to execute and file with the City Clerk a copy of each Line of Credit Agreement, each Line of Credit Note issued in connection with each borrowing under any Line of Credit Agreement, and a certificate setting forth the determinations made pursuant to the authority granted herein, which certificate shall constitute conclusive evidence of the proper exercise by them of such authority. Upon the filing of such Line of Credit Agreement, Line of Credit Note and such certificate, the City Clerk shall direct a copy of such filing to the City Council.

Section 26. To the extent that any ordinance, resolution, rule, order or provision of the Municipal Code, or part thereof, is in conflict with the provisions of this Ordinance, the provisions of this Ordinance shall be controlling. If any section, paragraph, clause or provision of this Ordinance shall be held invalid, the invalidity of such section, paragraph, clause or provision shall not affect any of the other provisions of this Ordinance. No provision of the Municipal Code or violation of any provision of the Municipal Code shall be deemed to render voidable at the option of the City any document, instrument or agreement authorized hereunder or to impair the validity of this Ordinance or the instruments authorized by this Ordinance or to impair the rights of the owners of the Bonds to receive payment of the principal of or interest on the Bonds or to impair the security for the Bonds; *provided further* that the foregoing shall not be deemed to affect the availability of any other remedy or penalty for any violation of any provision of the Municipal Code.

Section 27. This Ordinance shall be published by the City Clerk, by causing to be printed in special pamphlet form at least five copies hereof, which copies are to be made available in her office for public inspection and distribution to members of the public who may wish to avail themselves of a copy of this Ordinance.

Section 28. This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its adoption, approval by the Mayor and publication as provided herein.

Exhibit "A" referred to in this ordinance reads as follows:

Exhibit "A". (To Ordinance)

Section 24 Costs.

1. Public right-of-way infrastructure improvements in City neighborhoods, including street and alley construction and improvements, lighting improvements, sidewalk improvements and replacement, and curb and gutter repairs and replacement.

2. Infrastructure improvements to enhance the development of economic activity, including industrial street construction and improvements, streetscaping, median landscaping, demolition of hazardous, vacant or dilapidated buildings that pose a threat to public safety and welfare, shoreline reconstruction, riverbank stabilization, residential and commercial infrastructure redevelopment and railroad viaduct clearance improvements.

3. Transportation improvements (to City facilities and to facilities located within the City limits which are owned by other governmental entities), including street resurfacing, bridge and freight tunnel rehabilitation, traffic signal modernization, new traffic signal installation, intersection safety improvements and transit facility improvements.

4. Grants or loans to assist not-for-profit organizations or educational or cultural institutions, or to assist other municipal corporations, units of local government, school districts, the State of Illinois or the United States of America

5. Cash flow needs of the City.

6. The acquisition of personal property, including, but not limited to, computer hardware and software, vehicles or other capital items useful or necessary for City purposes.

7. The duly authorized acquisition of improved and unimproved real property within the City for municipal, industrial, commercial or residential purposes, or any combination thereof, and the improvement, demolition and/or remediation of any such property.

8. Constructing, equipping, altering and repairing various municipal facilities including fire stations, police stations, libraries, senior and health centers and other municipal facilities.

9. The enhancement of economic development within the City by making direct grants or loans to, or deposits to funds or accounts to secure the obligations of, not-for-profit or for-profit organizations doing business or seeking to do business in the City.

10. The funding of (a) judgments entered against the City, (b) certain settlements or other payments required to be made by the City as a condition to the resolution of litigation or threatened litigation and (c) such escrow accounts or other reserves as shall be deemed necessary for any of said purposes

11 The payment of certain contributions to the Policemen's Annuity and Benefit Fund, the Firemen's Annuity and Benefit Fund, the Municipal Employees', Officers' and Officials' Annuity and Benefit Fund, and the Laborers' and Retirement Board Employees' Annuity and Benefit Fund

12. The provision of facilities, services and equipment to protect and enhance public safety, including, but not limited to, increased costs for police and fire protection services, emergency medical services, staffing at the City's emergency call center and other City facilities, and enhanced security measures at airports and other City facilities.

EXHIBIT B

CITY COUNCIL JOURNAL EXCERPTS RELATING TO (1) INTRODUCTION OF THE ORDINANCE AND (11) RECOMMENDATION BY THE CITY COUNCIL'S COMMITTEE ON FINANCE AND ADOPTION OF THE INITIAL ORDINANCE ON MAY 1, 2002

2

(Published by the Authority of the City Council of the City of Chicago)

COPY



JOURNAL of the PROCEEDINGS of the CITY COUNCIL of the CITY of CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, March 27, 2002

at 10:00 A.M.

(Council Chambers -- City Hall -- Chicago, Illinois)

OFFICIAL RECORD.

VOLUME I

RICHARD M. DALEY Mayor JAMES J. LASKI City Clerk JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, March 27, 2002

TABLE OF CONTENTS

.

.

、

	Page
Communications From City Officers	80616
Reports Of Committees	80778
Committee On Finance	80778
Committee On Aviation	81971
Committee On Budget	82052
Committee On Buildings	82086
Committee On Economic And Capital Development	82118
Committee On Energy	82127
Committee On Health	82142
Committee On Housing And Real Estate	82161
Committee On License And Consumer Protection	82295
Committee On Police And Fire	82299
Committee On Special Events And Cultural Affairs	82304
Committee On Traffic	82319
Committee On Transportation And Public Way	82371
Committee On Zoning	82580

.

JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, March 27, 2002

	Page
Joint Committee Committee On Finance Committee On Police And Fire	82642
Agreed Calendar	82644
New Business Presented By Aldermen	82781
Traffic Regulations, Traffic Signs, Etc.	82781
Zoning Ordinance Amendments	82826
Claims	82832
Unclassified Matters	82847
Free Permits, License Fee Exemptions, Etc.	82924
Approval Of The Journal	82937
Unfinished Business	82949
Miscellaneous Business	82949

1

Υ.

Attendance At Meeting.

Present -- The Honorable Richard M. Daley, Mayor, and Aldermen Granato, Haithcock, Preckwinkle, Hairston, Lyle, Beavers, Stroger, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Frias, Olivo, Burke, T. Thomas, Coleman, L. Thomas, Murphy, Troutman, DeVille, Munoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Ocasio, Burnett, E. Smith, Carothers, Wojcik, Suarez, Matlak, Mell, Austin, Colom, Banks, Mitts, Allen, Laurino, O'Connor, Doherty, Natarus, Daley, Levar, Shiller, Schulter, M. Smith, Stone.

Absent -- Aldermen Tillman, Rugai, Hansen, Moore.

Call To Order.

On Wednesday, March 27, 2002 at 10:00 A.M., The Honorable Richard M. Daley, Mayor, called the City Council to order. The Honorable James J. Laski, City Clerk, called the roll of members and it was found that there were present at that time: Aldermen Granato, Haithcock, Preckwinkle, Hairston, Beavers, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Frias, Olivo, Burke, T. Thomas, Coleman, L. Thomas, Murphy, Troutman, DeVille, Munoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Ocasio, Burnett, E. Smith, Carothers, Wojcik, Suarez, Matlak, Mell, Austin, Colom, Banks, Mitts, Allen, Laurino, O'Connor, Doherty, Natarus, Daley, Levar, Shiller, Schulter, M. Smith, Stone -- 44.

Quorum present.

The Chair informed the City Council that Alderman Tillman was absent due to illness.

Pledge Of Allegiance.

Alderman Banks led the City Council and assembled guests in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR CITY OF CHICAGO

March 27, 2002.

To the Honorable, The City Council of the City of Chicago:

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN -- At the request of the Mayor's Office for People with Disabilities, in conjunction with Alderman Rugai, I transmit herewith an ordinance amending the emergency building evacuation ordinance.

Your favorable consideration of this ordinance will be appreciated.

Very truly yours,

(Signed) RICHARD M. DALEY, Mayor.

Referred -- AUTHORIZATION FOR ESTABLISHMENT OF COMMERCIAL PAPER PROGRAM.

The Honorable Richard M. Daley, Mayor, submitted the following communication which was, together with the proposed ordinance transmitted therewith, *Referred to the Committee on Finance:*

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR CITY OF CHICAGO

March 27, 2002.

To the Honorable, The City Council of the City of Chicago:

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN -- At the request of the Chief Financial Officer, I transmit herewith an ordinance authorizing the issuance of Commercial Paper Notes.

Your favorable consideration of this ordinance will be appreciated.

Very truly yours,

(Signed) RICHARD M. DALEY,

Mayor.

Referred -- AUTHORIZATION FOR ISSUANCE OF SALES TAX REVENUE REFUNDING BONDS, SERIES 2002.

The Honorable Richard M. Daley, Mayor, submitted the following communication which was, together with the proposed ordinance transmitted therewith, *Referred to the Committee on Finance:*

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR CITY OF CHICAGO

March 27, 2002.

To the Honorable, The City Council of the City of Chicago:

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN -- At the request of the Chief Financial Officer, I transmit herewith an ordinance authorizing the issuance of sales tax revenue refunding bonds, Series 2002.

Your favorable consideration of this ordinance will be appreciated.

Very truly yours,

(Signed) RICHARD M. DALEY,

Mayor.

EXHIBIT C

CITY COUNCIL JOURNAL EXCERPTS RELATING TO (I) INTRODUCTION OF THE FIRST AMENDATORY ORDINANCE AND (II) RECOMMENDATION BY THE CITY COUNCIL'S COMMITTEE ON FINANCE AND ADOPTION OF THE FIRST AMENDATORY ORDINANCE ON MARCH 14, 2012

;

.

(Published by the Authority of the City Council of the City of Chicago).

COPY



JOURNAL of the PROCEEDINGS of the CITY COUNCIL of the CITY of CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Regular Meeting - Wednesday, March 14, 2012

81 10 80 A.M.

(Coline): Chamber - City Hall -- Chicago, (Ilinois) -

OFFICIAL RECORD.

VOLUME 1

RAHM EMANUEL Mayor SUSANA A. MENDOZA City Clark JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, March 14, 2012

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Communications From City Officers	21218
Reports Of Committees	21258
Committee on Finance	21258
Committee on the Budget and Government Operations	22573
Committee on Committees, Rules and Ethics	22958
Committee on Education and Child Development	22693
Committee on Health and Environmental Protection	22689
Commilee on Housing and Real Estate	22690
Committee on Human Relations	22749
Committee on License and Consumer Protection	22759
Committee on Pedestrian and Traffic Safety	22764
Committee on Public Safety	22804
Committee on Special Events, Cultural Affairs and Recreation	22808
Committee on Transportation and Public Way	22609
Committee on Zoning, Landmarks and Building Standards	23148
Agreed Calendar	23261

١

.

JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Mostlog -- Viednesdey, March 14, 2012

New Rusiness Presented By Aldermen .		233.25
Traffic Regulations, Traffic Signs, Ele	-	23325
Zorong Ord nance Amendments		23351
Claims .		23357
Unclassifiext Mattern		23353
Free Permits, Locarde Fee Exemptions, Etc		23431
Approval Of The Journal		23498
Unlinished Business		211498
Miscellaneixus Business		23498
La later la s		

Legislative Index . . .

Appendix A

Faye

ISSUANCE OF CITY OF CHICAGO GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS, SERIES 2012 AND AMENDMENTS TO COMMERCIAL PAPER PROGRAM.

[02012-648]

The Committee on Finance submitted the following report:

CHICAGO, March 14, 2012.

To the President and Members of the City Council:

Your Committee on Finance, having had under consideration an ordinance authorizing the issuance of City of Chicago General Obligation Bonds, Series 2012, amount of bonds not to exceed: \$900,000,000, having had the same under advisement, begs leave to report and recommend that Your Honorable Body *Pass* the proposed ordinance transmitted herewith.

This recommendation was concurred in by a viva voce vote of the members of the Committee.

Alderman Burke abstains from voting pursuant to Rule 14.

Respectfully submitted,

(Signed) EDWARD M. BURKE, Chairman.

On motion of Alderman Burke, the said proposed ordinance transmitted with the foregoing committee report was *Passed* by yeas and nays as follows:

Yeas -- Aldermen Moreno, Fioretti, Dowell, Burns, Hairston, Sawyer, Jackson, Harris, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Cárdenas, Quinn, Foulkes, Thompson, Thomas, Lane, O'Shea, Cochran, Brookins, Muñoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Burnett, Ervin, Graham, Reboyras, Suarez, Waguespack, Mell, Austin, Colón, Sposato, Mitts, Cullerton, Laurino, P. O'Connor, M. O'Connor, Reilly, Smith, Tunney, Arena, Cappleman, Pawar, Osterman, Silverstein -- 47.

Nays -- None.

Alderman Pope moved to reconsider the foregoing vote. The motion was lost

Alderman Burke invoked Rule 14 of the City Council's Rules of Order and Procedure, disclosing that he had represented parties to this ordinance in previous and unrelated matters

The following is said ordinance as passed

21706

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

WHEREAS, the City of Chicago (the "City") is a body politic and corporate under the laws of the State of Itimois and a home rule unit under Article VII of the Itimois Constitution of 1970; and

WHEREAS, the City has heretolore authorized the issuance of its ganeral obligation bonds and notes and has established a commercial paper program authorizing the issuance of its general obligation commercial paper from time to time; and

WHEREAS, the City's general obligation bonds and notes currently outstanding and its general obligation commercial paper currently or hereafter outstanding from time to time (collectively, the 'Outstanding Indebtedness') mature and are subject to optional and mandatory redemption as provided in the respective proceedings authorizing the Outstanding Indebtedness; and

WHEREAS, the City has heretofore entered into agreements of the type described in Section 14 hereof which are in existence as of the date of adoption of this Ordinance (the 'Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements'), and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the inhabitants of the City and necessary for the welfare of the government and affairs of the City to authorize (i) refunding all or a portion of the Outstanding Indebtedness and (ii) terminating, amending or otherwise modilying all or any portion of the Existing interest Rate Exchange Agreements and paying any settlement, breakage or termination amounts that may be due and owing in connection therewith, in order to achieve debt service savings for the City, restructure debt service of the Outstanding Indebtedness or reduce, limit or manage the City's exposure to interest rate insk (collectively, the "Rofunding Purposes"); and

WHEREAS, it is in the best intereate of the inhabitants of the City and necessary for the wetfare of the government and affairs of the City to finance (i) public right-of-way infrastructure improvements in City neighborhoods, including street and alley construction and improvements, lighting improvements, sidewalk improvements and replacement, and curb and gutter repairs and replacement; (ii) infrastructure improvements to enhance the development of economic activity, including industrial street construction and improvements, streetscaping, median landscaping, demofition of hazardous, vacant or dilapidated buildings that pose a threat to public safety and welfare, shoreline reconstruction, inverbank stabilization, residential and commercial infrastructure redevelopment and railroad viaduct clearance improvements, (iii) transportation improvements (to City property and facilities and to property and facilities

EXHIBIT D

1

CITY COUNCIL JOURNAL EXCERPTS RELATING TO (1) INTRODUCTION OF THE SECOND AMENDATORY ORDINANCE AND (11) RECOMMENDATION BY THE CITY COUNCIL'S COMMITTEE ON FINANCE AND ADOPTION OF THE SECOND AMENDATORY ORDINANCE ON FEBRUARY 5, 2014 (Published by the Authority of the City Council of the City of Chicago)

COPY



JOURNAL of the PROCEEDINGS of the CITY COUNCIL of the CITY of CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, January 15, 2014

at 10:00 A.M.

(Council Chamber -- City Hall -- Chicago, Illinois)

OFFICIAL RECORD.

RAHM EMANUEL Mayor SUSANA A. MENDOZA City Clerk JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, January 15, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

、

	Page
Communications From City Officers	72270
Reports Of Committees	72324
Committee on Finance	72324
Committee on the Budget and Government	72899
Committee on Housing and Real Estate	72919
Committee on License and Consumer Protection	72979
Committee on Pedestrian and Traffic Safety	72982
Committee on Public Safety	73001
Committee on Special Events, Cultural Affairs	73002
Committee on Transportation and Public Way	73065
Committee on Zoning, Landmarks and Building Standards	73270
Joint Committee.	
Committee on Finance Committee on Health and Environmental Protection	73351
Agreed Calendar	73357
JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, January 15, 2014

÷.,

Page

New Business Presented By Aldermen	73415
Traffic Regulations, Traffic Signs, Etc.	73415
Zoning Ordinance Amendments	73431
Claims	73432 [.]
Unclassified Matters	73489
Free Permits, License Fee Exemptions, Etc.	73562
Approval Of The Journal	73563
Unfinished Business	73564
Miscellaneous Business	73564
Legislative Index	Appendix A

1/15/2014

COMMUNICATIONS. ETC.

Attendance At Meeting.

Present -- The Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor. and Aldermen Moreno, Fioretti, Dowell, Burns, Hairston, Sawyer, Holmes, Harris, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Cárdenas, Quinn, Burke, Foulkes, Thompson, Thomas, Lane, O'Shea, Cochran, Brookins, Muñoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Maldonado, Burnett, Ervin, Graham, Reboyras, Waguespack, Mell, Austin, Colón, Sposato, Mitts, Cullerton, Laurino, P. O'Connor, M. O'Connor, Reilly, Smith, Tunney, Arena, Cappleman, Pawar, Osterman, Moore, Silverstein.

Absent -- Alderman Suarez.

Call To Order.

On Wednesday, January 15, 2014 at 10:00 A.M., the Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor, called the City Council to order. The Honorable Susana A. Mendoza, City Clerk, called the roll of members and it was found that there were present at that time: Aldermen Moreno, Fioretti, Dowell, Burns, Hairston, Sawyer, Holmes, Harris, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Cárdenas, Quinn, Burke, Foulkes, Thompson, Thomas, Lane, O'Shea, Cochran, Muñoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Maldonado, Burnett, Ervin, Graham, Reboyras, Waguespack, Mell, Austin, Colón, Sposato, Mitts, Cullerton, Laurino, M. O'Connor, Reilly, Smith, Tunney, Arena, Cappleman, Pawar, Osterman, Moore, Silverstein -- 47.

Quorum present.

Pledge Of Allegiance.

Navy War veteran Fred Randazzo led the City Council and assembled guests in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America

Invocation.

Rabbi Edwin Goldberg of Temple Sholom of Chicago opened the meeting with prayer

1/15/2014

COMMUNICATIONS, ETC

Referred -- APPOINTMENT OF RICHARD L. TOLLIVER AS MEMBER OF COMMISSION ON CHICAGO LANDMARKS.

[A2014-27]

}

The Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor, submitted the following communication which was, at the request of two aldermen present (under the provisions of Council Rule 43), *Referred to the Committee on Zoning, Landmarks and Building Standards:*

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR CITY OF CHICAGO

January 15, 2014.

To the Honorable, The City Council of the City of Chicago:

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN -- I have appointed Richard L. Tolliver as a member of the Commission on Chicago Landmarks for a term effective immediately and expiring March 11, 2015, to succeed Christopher R. Reed, who has resigned.

Your favorable consideration of this appointment will be appreciated.

Very truly yours,

(Signed) RAHM EMANUEL, *Mayor.*

Referred -- ISSUANCE OF CITY OF CHICAGO GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS AND NOTES, ASSOCIATED AGREEMENTS, LEVY AND COLLECTION OF ANNUAL TAX, AND AMENDMENT OF SECTION 2-32-031 OF MUNICIPAL CODE REGARDING DEBT MANAGEMENT POLICIES.

[O2014-500]

. The Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor, submitted the following communication which was, together with the proposed ordinance transmitted therewith, *Referred to the Committee on Finance*

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR CITY OF CHICAGO

January 15, 2014

To the Honorable, The City Council of the City of Chicago:

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN -- At the request of the Chief Financial Officer, I transmit herewith an ordinance authorizing an issuance of General Obligation and Refunding Bonds, and an associated amendment regarding commercial paper debt limits and a Municipal Code amendment.

Your favorable consideration of this ordinance will be appreciated.

Very truly yours,

(Signed) RAHM EMANUEL, Mayor.

Referred -- ISSUANCE OF CHICAGO MIDWAY INTERNATIONAL AIRPORT REVENUE BONDS.

[O2014-560]

The Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor, submitted the following communication which was, together with the proposed ordinance transmitted therewith, *Referred to the Committee on Finance*

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR CITY OF CHICAGO

January 15, 2014.

To the Honorable, The City Council of the City of Chicago.

LADIES AND GENTLEMEN -- At the request of the Chief Financial Officer and the Commissioner of Aviation I transmit herewith an ordinance authorizing an issuance of Midway International Airport Revenue Bonds

(Published by the Authority of the City Council of the City of Chicago)

COPY



JOURNAL of the PROCEEDINGS of the CITY COUNCIL of the CITY of CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, February 5, 2014

at 10:00 A.M.

(Council Chamber -- City Hall -- Chicago, Illinois)

OFFICIAL RECORD.

VOLUME I

RAHM EMANUEL Mayor SUSANA A. MENDOZA City Clerk JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, February 5, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

Communications From City Officers	73570
Reports Of Committees	73615
Committee on Finance	73615
Committee on the Budget and Government	74075
Committee on Housing and Real Estate	74080
Committee on Human Relations	74256
Committee on License and Consumer Protection	74259
Committee on Pedestrian and Traffic Safety	74265
Committee on Public Safety	74287
Committee on Special Events, Cultural Affairs and Recreation	74290
Committee on Transportation and Public Way	74292
Committee on Workforce Development and Audit	74735
Committee on Zoning, Landmarks and Building Standards	74736
Agreed Calendar	74988
New Business Presented By Aldermen	75048
Traffic Regulations, Traffic Signs, Etc	75049

,

JOURNAL OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL Regular Meeting -- Wednesday, February 5, 2014

Page

Zoning Ordinance Amendments75067Claims75067Unclassified Matters75097Free Permits, License Fee Exemptions, Etc.75153Approval Of The Journal75204Unfinished Business75204Miscellaneous Business75205Legislative IndexAppendix A

2/5/2014

COMMUNICATIONS, ETC.

Attendance At Meeting.

Present -- The Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor, and Aldermen Moreno, Fioretti, Dowell, Burns, Hairston, Sawyer, Holmes, Harris, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Cardenas, Quinn, Burke, Foulkes, Thompson, Thomas, Lane, O'Shea, Cochran, Brookins, Muñoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Maldonado, Burnett, Ervin, Graham, Reboyras, Suarez, Waguespack, Mell, Austin, Colón, Sposato, Mitts, Cullerton, Laurino, M. O'Connor, Reilly, Smith, Tunney, Arena, Cappleman, Pawar, Osterman, Moore, Silverstein.

Absent -- Alderman P. O'Connor.

Call To Order.

On Wednesday, February 5, 2014 at 10:00 A.M., the Honorable Rahm Emanuel, Mayor, called the City Council to order. The Honorable Susana A. Mendoza, City Clerk, called the roll of members and it was found that there were present at that time: Aldermen Fioretti, Dowell, Burns, Sawyer, Holmes, Harris, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Cárdenas, Quinn, Burke, Foulkes, Thompson, O'Shea, Cochran, Muñoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Burnett, Ervin, Reboyras, Suarez, Waguespack, Mell, Austin, Colón, Sposato, Mitts, Cullerton, Laurino, M. O'Connor, Reilly, Smith, Tunney, Arena, Cappleman, Pawar, Osterman, Moore, Silverstein -- 42.

Quorum present.

Pledge Of Allegiance.

Eugene Lloyd, former marine Korean War veteran and Congressional Gold Medal Winner, led the City Council and assembled guests in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

Invocation.

Reverend Barbara Zeman of Dignity/Chicago opened the meeting with prayer.

7

ISSUANCE OF CITY OF CHICAGO GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS AND NOTES, ASSOCIATED AGREEMENTS, LEVY AND COLLECTION OF ANNUAL TAX AND AMENDMENT OF SECTION 2-32-031 OF MUNICIPAL CODE REGARDING DEBT MANAGEMENT POLICIES

[O2014-500]

The Committee on Finance submitted the following report:

CHICAGO, February 5, 2014.

To the President and Members of the City Council:

Your Committee on Finance, having had under consideration an ordinance authorizing the issuance of City of Chicago General Obligation and Refunding Bonds, Series 2014 and the authority to amend Chapter 2-32 of the Municipal Code of Chicago concerning debt management policies, amount of bonds not to exceed: \$900,000,000, having had the same under advisement, begs leave to report and recommend that Your Honorable Body *Pass* the proposed ordinance transmitted herewith.

This recommendation was concurred in by a viva voce vote of the members of the committee, with no dissenting vote.

Alderman Edward M. Burke abstained from voting on this item pursuant to Rule 14.

Respectfully submitted,

(Signed) EDWARD M. BURKE, Chairman.

On motion of Alderman Burke, the said proposed ordinance transmitted with the foregoing report was *Passed* by yeas and nays as follows:

Yeas -- Aldermen Moreno, Dowell, Burns, Hairston, Sawyer, Holmes, Harris, Beale, Pope, Balcer, Cárdenas, Quinn, Foulkes, Thompson, Thomas, Lane, O'Shea, Cochran, Brookins, Muñoz, Zalewski, Chandler, Solis, Maldonado, Burnett, Ervin, Graham, Reboyras, Suarez, Mell. Austin, Colón, Sposato, Mitts, Cullerton, Laurino, M. O'Connor, Smith, Tunney, Cappleman, Pawar, Osterman, Moore, Silverstein -- 44.

Nays -- Aldermen Fioretti, Waguespack, Reilly, Arena -- 4.

Alderman Pope moved to reconsider the foregoing vote. The motion was lost.

Alderman Burke invoked Rule 14 of the City Council's Rules of Order and Procedure, disclosing that he had represented parties to this ordinance in previous and unrelated matters

The following is said ordinance as passed

73627

2/5/2014

2/5/2014

WHEREAS, the City of Chicago (the "City") is a body politic and corporate under the laws of the State of Illinois and a home rule unit under Article VII of the Illinois Constitution of 1970; and

WHEREAS, the City has heretofore (i) authorized the issuance of its general obligation bonds and notes (the "Authorized General Obligation Bonds and Notes"), (ii) authorized the borrowing of money pursuant to one or more line of credit agreements to provide funds for working capital or interim financing for capital projects, including the Revolving Line of Credit Agreement dated as of March 1, 2013 between the City and Bank of America, N.A. (the "Line of *Credit Indebtedness"*) and (iii) established a commercial paper program authorizing the issuance of its general obligation commercial paper notes from time to time (the "General Obligation Commercial Paper Notes"); and

WHEREAS, (i) the Authorized General Obligation Bonds and Notes currently outstanding, (ii) the Line of Credit Indebtedness incurred and outstanding from time to time and (iii) the General Obligation Commercial Paper Notes currently or hereafter outstanding from time to time (collectively, the "*Outstanding Indebtedness*") mature and are subject to optional and mandatory redemption as provided in the respective proceedings authorizing the Outstanding Indebtedness; and

WHEREAS, the City has heretofore entered into Interest Rate Exchange Agreements (as described and defined in Section 14(a) hereof) which are in existence as of the date of adoption of this Ordinance (the "Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements"); and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the inhabitants of the City and necessary for the welfare of the government and affairs of the City to authorize (i) refunding all or a portion of the Outstanding Indebtedness and (ii) terminating, amending or otherwise modifying all or any portion of the Existing Interest Rate Exchange Agreements and paying any settlement, breakage or termination amounts that may be due and owing in connection therewith, in order to achieve debt service savings for the City, restructure debt service of the Outstanding Indebtedness or reduce, limit or manage the City's exposure to interest rate risk (collectively, the "Refunding Purposes"); and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interests of the inhabitants of the City and necessary for the welfare of the government and affairs of the City to finance (i) public right-of-way infrastructure improvements in City neighborhoods, including street and alley construction and improvements, lighting improvements, sidewalk improvements and replacement, and curb and gutter repairs and replacement; (ii) infrastructure improvements to enhance the development of economic activity, including industrial street construction and improvements, streetscaping, median

73628

landscaping, demolition of hazardous, vacant or dilapidated buildings that pose a threat to public safety and welfare, shoreline reconstruction, riverbank stabilization, residential and commercial infrastructure redevelopment and railroad viaduct clearance improvements; (iii) transportation improvements to City property and facilities and to property and facilities located within the City limits which are owned by other governmental entities, including street resurfacing, bridge and freight tunnel rehabilitation, traffic signal modernization, new traffic signal installation, intersection safety improvements and transit facility improvements; (iv) grants or loans to assist not-for-profit organizations or educational or cultural institutions, or to assist other municipal corporations, units of local government, school districts, the State of Illinois or the United States of America; (v) cash flow needs of the City; (vi) the acquisition of personal property, including, but not limited to, computer hardware and software, vehicles or other capital items useful or necessary for City purposes; (vii) the duly authorized acquisition of improved and unimproved real property within the City for municipal, industrial, commercial or residential purposes, or any combination thereof, and the improvement, demolition and/or remediation of any such property; (viii) constructing, equipping, altering and repairing various municipal facilities including fire stations, police stations, libraries, senior and health centers and other municipal facilities; (ix) the enhancement of economic development within the City by making direct grants or loans to, or deposits to funds or accounts to secure the obligations of. not-for-profit or for-profit organizations doing business or seeking to do business in the City; (x) the funding of (A) judgments entered against the City, (B) certain settlements or other payments required to be made by the City as a condition to the resolution of litigation or threatened litigation or arbitration and (C) such escrow accounts or other reserves as shall be deemed necessary for any of said purposes; (xi) the payment of certain contributions (the "Pension Contributions") to the Policemen's Annuity and Benefit Fund of Chicago, the Firemen's Annuity and Benefit Fund of Chicago, the Municipal Employees' Annuity and Benefit Fund of Chicago and the Laborers' and Retirement Board Employees' Annuity and Benefit Fund of Chicago (collectively, the "Pension Funds"); (xii) the provision of facilities, services and equipment to protect and enhance public safety, including, but not limited to, increased costs for police and fire protection services, emergency medical services, staffing at the City's emergency call center and other City facilities, and enhanced security measures at airports and other major City facilities; and (xiii) acquiring motor vehicles for a term of years or lease period (the purposes described in clauses (i) through (xiii) above being referred to herein as the "Project"); and

WHEREAS, the cost of the Refunding Purposes and the Project is estimated to be not less than \$900,000,000 and the City expects to pay a portion of such costs by borrowing money and issuing its general obligation bonds in one or more series and at one or more times in the aggregate principal amount of not to exceed \$900,000,000 (plus the amount of any original issue discount as herein provided); and

WHEREAS, the City has determined that it is advisable and necessary to authorize the borrowing of the sum necessary at this time for any or all of the purposes of (i) paying costs of the Refunding Purposes, (ii) paying costs of the Project, including capitalizing or funding such interest on the bonds herein authorized for said purpose as may be necessary, (iii) capitalizing or funding interest on Outstanding Indebtedness and (iv) paying the expenses of issuing the bonds herein authorized for the purposes described herein, and in evidence thereof to authorize

PROXY OF THE MAYOR OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO



OFFICE OF THE MAYOR

CITY OF CHICAGO

LORI E. LIGHTFOOT MAYOR

January 6, 2021

JHN6 21 9:428M

TO THE HONORABLE, THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO

CHGO CITY CLERK1

Ladies and Gentlemen:

CODWCIL DIVISION

Please take notice that I have selected and do hereby designate Celia Mcza as my additional proxy for me in my name, place and stead to affix my signature as Mayor of the City of Chicago to any license, permit, contract, change order, ordinance, bond, deed, grant document or any other written instrument required to be signed by the Mayor.

By this letter I hereby revoke the proxy designation of Mark A. Flessner made by me on May 22, 2019. The proxy designation and revocation herein shall be effective as of January 6, 2021.

Appended hereto is a written signature of my name as it will appear on said written instruments as executed by Celia Meza and with the proxy's signature underneath, all as required by statute. This proxy was filed with the City Clerk on January 6, 2021.

Very truly yours Twi E.

LON E Light Fort

as executed by Celia Meza

Celia Mezo

The signature of Celia Meza

JAN6 21 9:426M

CHG0 CITY CLERK1

COUNCIL DIVISION